National Criminal Justice Reference Service



This microfiche was produced from documents received for inclusion in the NCJRS data base. Since NCJRS cannot exercise control over the physical condition of the documents submitted, the individual frame quality will vary. The resolution chart on this frame may be used to evaluate the document quality.



MICROCOPY RESOLUTION TEST CHART NATIONAL BUREAU OF STANDARDS-1963-A



Microfilming procedures used to create this fiche comply with the standards set forth in 41CFR 101-11.504.

Points of view or opinions stated in this document are those of the author(s) and do not represent the official position or policies of the U.S. Department of Justice.

National Institute of Justice United States Department of Justice Washington, D. C. 20531

11/29/84



THE NATURE AND PREVALENCE OF LEARNING DEFICIENCIES

AN EXECUTIVE SUMMARY OF THE TECHNICAL REPORT

School of Education

¹July, 1983

U.S. Department of Justice National Institute of Justice

entre insis

. 1925-19

-

-

------, ,

14 H

......

hai str

14 M

14 M

41

. 16 a

-

11

-

जन्म स्थ

il.

1.

11.

1

]

11

1.1.

[]]

.

 \square

•

 $\left[\right]$

10

 $\zeta_{ij}^{(n)}$

This document has been reproduced exactly as received from the person or organization originating it. Points of view or opinions stated in this document are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position or policies of the National Institute of Justice.

Permission to reproduce this copyrighted material has been granted by

Public Domain/LEAA/NIJ

U.S. Department of Justice

to the National Criminal Justice Reference Service (NCJRS).

Further reproduction outside of the NCJRS system requires permission of the $co\ensuremath{\text{pyright}}$ owner.

This project was supported by Grant Number 81-1J-CS-0014 awarded to Lehigh University, Bethlehem, Pennsylvania by the National Institute of Justice, U.S. Department of Justice. Points of view or opinions stated in the document are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position or policies of the U.S. Department of Justice.

THE NATURE AND PREVALENCE

 $E[2] \in \mathbb{N}$

0F

LEARNING DEFICIENCIES

AMONG ADULT INMATES:

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

OF

THE TECHNICAL REPORT

by

Raymond Bell Elizabeth H. Conard Barbara Gazze Scott C. Greenwood J. Gary Lutz Robert J. Suppa

June, 1983

National Institute of Justice U. S. Department of Justice

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter	Page	
CHAPTER 1:	INTRODUCTION	
CHAPTER 11:	RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY 6	
	Site Selection	
	Sampling Procedure 6	
	Definition of Variables 8	
	Data Collection Instruments and Procedures 10	
	Research Questions	
	Analysis Procedures	
	Limitations of the Study	
CHAPTER III:	ANALYSIS OF THE DATA 14	
	Comparative Information - Participants and	
	Non-participants	
	Description of the Sample	
	Demographic Variables	
	Family Background Variables	
	Education Variables AGOUTSITIONS · 22	
	Criminal Justice Variables	
	Test Results	
	The Tests of Adult Basic Education	
	The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised 35	
	The Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening	
	Tests	



n manana ang kang kang kang kang kang kang				С. с. с. С. с. с. с. с. с		•	
				T			
			•	1381) 80 60 60 60 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80 80			
Chapter			Page				
	The Adaptive Behavior Checklist		. 45			Table	
	Relationships Among the Variables	• • • • • •	. 45			TABLE I	: Informa
	Summary	• • • • • •	. 63			TABLE	: Compari
CHAPTER IV: SU	IMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, POLICY, AND RESEARCH			E T		TABLE III	: Ethnic I
R	RECOMMENDATIONS		. 66	Construction of Construction o		TABLE IV	: Primary
	Summary	• • • • • •	. 66	En inst		TABLE V	: Incidend
	Demographic and Background Variables .	• • • • • •	. 66			TABLE VI	Family S
	Family Background Variables	• • • • • •	. 66	Section and section of the section o		TABLE VII:	Childhoo
	Educational Background Variables	• • • • • •	. 67			TABLE VIII:	Highest
•	Criminal Justice Variables	• • • • • •	. 67			TABLE IX:	Highest
	Test Results	• • • • • •	. 68			TABLE X:	Elementa
	Relationships	• • • • • •	. 68	1000 - 10000 - 1000 - 1000 - 1000 - 1000 - 1000 - 1000 - 1000 - 1000 - 1		TABLE XI:	Previous
	Conclusions	• • • • • •	. 70			TABLE XII:	Adjudica
	Policy and Research Recommendations		. 74			TABLE XIII:	Prior in
REFERENCES		• • • • • •	. 77			TABLE XIV:	Tests of
			•	action of the second seco		TABLE XV:	Wechsler
						TABLE XVI:	WAIS-R I
		•					by Grou
		•		L		TABLE XVII:	WAIS-R IC
		•				(1) () ((Total
				T	0	TABLE XVIII.	Indianti
		•				1 - 167 16 16 - 757 (THUIGITC

I

I

T

.

Menta

LIST OF TABLES

	Page
mation on Institutions in Sample States	. 1
arison Between Participants and Non-Participants	16
c Background of the Subjects	18
ry Source of Income Prior to Incarceration	20
ence of Physical Problems Reported	21
y Situation During Childhood	23
hood Problems Reported	24
st Grade Completed	25
st Academic Level Reported	27
ntary Secondary School Placement	28
ous Educational Diagnosis	29
ication as Delinquent	31
Institutionalization, Juvenile and Adult	33
of Adult Basic Education-Totals	34
er Aduir Intelligence ScaleRevised	37
R IQ Distributions Plotted on Normal Distribution	
roup	38
IQ Distributions Plotted on Normal Distribution	20
al Sample)	30
tions of Learning Deficiencies and	5
al Retardation	A 1
	-+1

III

				i stranisti i A	9	4000 M * 1				
•				Ī		Saldon Island				
• • •						0.0	-			
Table			Page		NETHER RE- STATE	0 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	to the second se	Table		
TABLE	XIX:	Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Test	. 42			Curcio recovario prime de	7 	TABLE	XXX111:	Sum
TABLE	XX:	Indications of Visual and Auditory Deficits	. 43	A number of the second se		sauk tiertin - Faltri	KINARA			V
TABLE	XXI:	Indications of Specific Skill Deficits - Mann-Suiter	• 44		1999-1991	destern molify	Tan Ing	TABLE	XXXIV:	Sum
TABLE	XXII:	Adaptive Behavior Checklist Results - Total Sample	. 46	Total Control of Contr	Second and a second	0.0	-			V
TABLE	XXIII:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent				No. of Concession, Name	a an a far a fa			
		Variable - Total TABE Score	. 48		and the contract of the contra	Anna de multo en este	31			
TABLE	XXIV:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent		na sena se a se a se a se a se a se a se		and the construction of	Contract Proved			
		Variable - Full Scale IQ	. 50	LEAST ON	onerold an origin	- Contractory - Contractory	1			
TABLE	XXV:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent		dan tang di sa		G.				
		Variable - Total TABE, Learning Deficient	. 51	CCT SACARCER			2			
TABLE	XXVI:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent				A second second				
		Variable - Full Scale IQ, Non-Learning Deficient	. 52			a querte constraints				
TABLE	XXVII:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent								
		Variable - Total TABE Score	. 54			6				
TABLE	XXVIII:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent				a násta satisficada a la subsector de la subse				
		Variable - Full Scale !Q	. 55	та са . Карта			387			
TABLE	XXIX:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent				- Contraction of the Contraction		1 		
		Variable - Total TABE Score, Learning Deficient	. 56				a			
TABLE	XXX:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent		i dana		Activity - Transfer				
		Variable - Total TABE Score, Non-Learning Deficient	. 57			uitine reaction				
TABLE	XXXI:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent		-73						
		Variable - Total TABE Score	. 58			and the second second		4.2		
TABLE	XXXII:	Summary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent								
		Variable - Total TABE Score, Learning Deficient	. 59	<u>(1</u>)	Ţ					e.
		Iv		نيسو (2014		a, 1	- -			
				M						
	a second second second second		-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1	N. 1. 1				

mary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent	
ariable - Full Scale IQ, Learning Deficient	61
mary Table - Multiple Regression Analysis: Dependent	
ariable - Full Scale 10, Non-Learning Deficient	62

Page

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

.

ni da

4

17

/} : 5-8.8

2

5

Ŀ

L

The success of a large project such as this depends on the cooperation of a large number of people. While it would be difficult to acknowledge the help of every individual, we wish to express our particular appreciation to the number of inmates of the nine institutions who gave up varying amounts of time, from half an hour to eight hours, to provide us with the data we needed to answer the research questions. In many instances this meant the sacrifice of money or of leisure time and sometimes both. In addition we thankfully acknowledge the co-operation of a substantial number of teachers, correctional officers, records clerks, and work supervisors who were often inconvenienced by our testing schedule.

In Louisiana we were fortunate to have the support of Secretary of Corrections, John T. King and the help and guidance of Dr. Gary Pettigrew, Director of Adult Mental Health. Glynn LaBorde and Mason Green at Angola, Olga Pettigrew and Kelly Ward at Hunt and Ernest Dennis at L.C.I.W. were of invaluable help during our numerous site visits. The testing at these institutions was, in large part, conducted by the doctoral students in the Psychology Department of Louisiana State University under the direction of Professors Frank Gresham and William Waters. David McAnulty was of particular help in coordinating the process.

The Secretary of the Washington Department of Corrections, Amos S. Reed was most cooperative. His deputy, Justus Freimund, guided our efforts to fruition with good humor and a high degree of professionalism. The day-to-day lisison between the project, staff, and the institutions in Washington were coordinated by David Carnahan and Ernie Packebush with wonderful flexibility and adaptability. In the three institutions involved, we were helped by Tana Wood and Robin Moses at Walla Walla, Herb Marra at Shelton, and Sara Polka and Steve Kelly at Purdy. The testing in these institutions was conducted by doctoral and post-doctoral students in the Educational Psychology Departments at the University of Washington, under the guidance of Dr. Carol Gray, and at the Washington State University. We wish to acknowledge the particular help of Ann Blake who did more than was required or asked.

Our work in the Pennsylvania prisons was supported by Commissioner Ron Marks and his Deputy, Harvey Smith. At Graterford the project's efforts were aided by Larry Reid, Tom Stachalik, Nathan Lewis, Irv Schmuckler and Jon Manon; at Camp Hill, Ernest Patton, Calvin Williams, Tom Wertz, and Carol Phippes; and at Muncy by Ann Goolsby and Emma Winn. The testing was done in part by Edward Smiska and Dale Freeman from Bryn Mawr College, Michael Statter of Associated Psychologists and by Roger Campbell. The staff at the Pennsylvania prisons was particularly helpful as, in a sense, we used their institutions as pilot sites for the whole project so to them, particularly to Cal Williams and Rusty Winn, a special note of appreciation.

Finally, we would like to thank Chris Spiller and Leigh Cundari from Lehigh University who scored, coded, and did a huge amount of the data entry--an altogether thankless task.

vī

For more than a decade, there has been an increasing awareness that the educational levels among adult offenders incarcerated in the nation's correctional institutions are significantly lower than those of the general population. Successive studies have noted that functional illiteracy in this population is substantially higher than national norms (Bell, Conard, Laffey, Lutz, Miller, Simon, Stakelon, & Wilson, 1979; Dell'Apa, 1973; Education Commission of the States (ECS), 1976; Feldman, 1974; General Accounting Office (GAO), 1980; Kilty, 1977; Nagel, 1976; Reagen, Stoughton, Smith, & Davies, 1973; Roberts, 1971).

In spite of this fact, the majority of the incarcerated population does not participate in prison education programs. A United States Department of Justice survey (1979) Indicated that nearly 30% of those inmates who were enrolled in correctional education programs failed to complete a single grade of schooling during their incarceration. Bell et al. (1979) found that only 30% of those inmates who could potentially benefit from educational programs in the institutions were enrolled in such programs, despite the obvious and particular need for basic academic and vocational education.

As a result of such evidence, researchers have begun to turn their attentions toward the educational programs in prisons. To date, although inmate education has been investigated from fiscal, organizational, and administrative perspectives (Ayers, 1975; Bell et al., 1979; ECS, 1976; GAO, 1980; Thompson, 1979), little research exists regarding the background and demographic characteristics of inmates and their possible relationships to the nature and prevalence of specific types of learning deficiencies and educational attainment.

Although no research has been done in these areas with incarcerated adults, some research has been done to investigate these issues among juvenile delinquents. The results of these studies indicate, for example, that the ratio of perceptual disorders among delinquents is disproportionately high (Murray, 1976), that school failure among delinquents is closely associated with low socioeconomic status (SES) (Gold, 1978), that a majority of adjudicated delinquents are from lower SES homes (Berry, 1971; Chilton, Simpson, 1972; Wax, 1972), and that speech disorders are found in delinquents twelve times more frequently than in normal populations (Gagne, 1977). Such findings, coupled with the fact that many incarcerated adults are products of the juvenile justice system, suggest that similar problems may exist among the adult inmate population.

In April 1981, Lehigh University was awarded a contract by the National Institute of Justice, United States Department of Justice, to address certain issues relating to the area of learning deficiencies among adult inmates. The stipulations of the contract required Lehigh to address the following four issues:

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

- 1. The nature and prevalence of learning deficiencies among adult inmates in state prisons.
- 2. The relationship between educational attainment and such deficiencies.
- 3. The background, demographic, and criminal justice data on the learning deficient inmates.
- 4. The comparability of these characteristics for the learning deficient inmates with both the non-learning deficient inmates and the general population.

In the process of addressing the issues, and the concomitant research questions, data were gathered over a 2 year period from a sample of inmates in nine state prisons located in three states: Louisiana, Pennsylvania, and Washington. These states were chosen because of their regional representativeness and three institutions were selected in each state: one male maximum security, one male minimum security, and one female institution.

The term "learning deficient" was operationalized for the purpose of this study as quantified functional illiteracy. An individual was identified as functionally illiterate when he or she scored at or below the fifth grade level on at least one of the subtests on the Tests of Adult Basic Education (TABE). In order to address the issues relating to learning deficiencies in the adult prison population, data were collected on the following categories of variables:

- 1. Demographic variables
- 2. Criminal justice variables
- Educational background variables 3.
- 4. Family background variables
- 5. Academic achievement variables
- 6. Ability variables
- 7. Disability variables

A detailed description of the research design and methodology utilized is contained in Chapter II of this report.

The choice of the research design and the selection and administration of the data collection instruments for this study presented several problems worthy of mention.

The problems of defining and identifying such immate-related factors as specific learning disabilities, mental retardation, emotional disturbance, physical handicaps and other influential variables; of determining their prevalence; of examining possible relationships between these factors and various

2

ч.р.

Particular Control

1

Ĩ.

Ţ

14) 141 - 1

L

I

A second approach would have been to select a sample from a single institution and approach the problem as an "in-depth case study," to address many more areas of deficiency and to examine their relationship to other background factors. This approach, however, would not result in any degree of representativeness and would not take into account regional, sex, "system," or institutional differences.

The approach used in this study, which is explained in detail in Chapter 11, addresses this problem from a somewhat broader perspective. We are of the opinion that before a narrow, deficiency-specific approach can be utilized, much more needs to be known about the prevalence of broadly-defined learning deficiencies and their relationship, if any, to educational attainment and background characteristics including criminal justice variables. Past experience, both in the fields of correctional and special education and with the National Correctional Education Evaluation (Bell et al., 1979; Bell, Conard, Laffey, Volz, & Wilson, 1977), led us then to the approach utilized in this project. The nature of the problem and the fact that it has yet to be researched in any serious fashion have had an impact on this approach. The issues addressed and the research questions asked are, of necessity, both broad in scope and yet attempt to deal with those specific areas of interest that our research, and that of others, have indicated as being most fertile.

The selection of instruments for the study presented some problems. While the TABE, utilized to measure academic achievement, and the newly revised Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale selected to measure the ability levels of the sample are, by consensus, considered to be the best, available, they do have some weaknesses when utilized in an adult population that was incarcerated for some time and who, for the large part, has not completed a formal and normal educational program. The Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests, administered to those subjects who scored at or below a fifth grade level on the TABE, were used to attempt to determine the specific nature of the disabilities. This instrument was chosen for its adaptability and ease of use and because of the necessity to garner as much information as possible on such areas as auditory and visual discrimination, memory, and closure.

The difficulties of conducting research in the prison setting deserve some comment in this introduction. Most social science research, whether it is conducted in the community or in educational and mental health facilities, is essentially carried on in a hospitable environment with relatively cooperative subjects. This is not the case in correctional facilities. By and large, any data collector or test administrator is understandably viewed as a possible

background characteristics of inmates could have been addressed in at least three broad ways. The most "attractive" in a research sense would have been to concentrate on a narrow area of deficiency (e.g., visual perception, minimal brain damage, auditory discrimination), to select or design a sophisticated instrument to measure it, and to seek to establish some relationship. The difficulty with this approach is that the development or purchase of a sophisticated battery and its administration to a sufficiently large sample would be limited by available funds (\$200,000) and allocated time (2 years). It would also limit the possibility of addressing the broader issues of policy, program, and treatment by the criminal justice system.

security threat by the security staff. The testing of prisoners, either in groups or as individuals, requires the disruption of the normal movement and work routine of the prison population; and most administrators, work supervisors, and correctional officers can control their enthusiasm for such movement and break in routine caused by the researcher's attempt to collect data and complete the testing. The generous cooperation and support of the administration and staff of the nine institutions and of the Chief Correctional Officers in the three state capitals used in this study have been acknowledged in this document and our appreciation is noted once more. Security and work restrictions which hampered access to subjects, however, required considerable flexibility on the part of the test administrators as indicated by their willingness to return to the institutions to complete testing and by their ability to respond to the political needs of the institutional bureaucracy. Such barriers are time consuming and draining but are a reality of prison research.

8

1¥,

1.11

.

T

E B

1

all

Another major difficulty in conducting research in the correctional setting is the suspicion and insecurity of the inmate who has, by and large, failed in the educational enterprise on the outside and is being asked to willingly give his or her time to take a series of academic and intelligence tests. This is coupled with the natural resentment of being asked to give up income from work assignments or to give up recreational opportunities. It was feared that such problems would seriously limit the number of inmates willing to participate, and possibly skew the sample in favor of the more able inmates. The methods used to combat this are described in Chapter II, but suffice it to say that we are reasonably confident that the sample, as drawn, is representative of the institutions used in the study. The barriers raised by the insecurity of the inmates, the lack of incentives to participate, the threatening circumstances of any testing situation, and the typical unplanned movement of prison population (e.g., transfer, release, escape and death) did result in the "bleeding" of subjects from the original sample. This, we suggest, was unavoidable and does not in any way detract from the validity of the research findings reported in Chapter III or the recommendations stated in Chapter IV.

The results of the data analyses, reported in Chapter III, are divided into five major sections:

- 1. Comparative information on participants and non-participants.
- 2. Descriptive information on the nature of the sample by race, sex and state. This information is also presented separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates.
- 3. Achievement, intelligence, and disability test results for the sample.
- 4. The relationships between academic achievement, intelligence and learning deficiencies and background and demographic characteristics of the sample.
- 5. A discussion of the analyses as they relate to the research questions posed earlier and the implications of the findings.

The final chapter of this document is a summary and discussion of the study's findings as they relate to future policy decisions, program design, and research needs.

It should be noted that, given the large body of information collected in the course of the study, not all possible analyses have been done nor have all potential research questions been addressed. Given the thrust of the study and the constraints of time and resources, only those issues outlined above and described in detail in Chapter II have been addressed. It is to be hoped, however, that the questions raised in the final pages of this report will lead us and other researchers to continue to analyze the currently available data and to expand upon this pioneering effort.

CHAPTER 11

RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY

The preceding chapter presented the reader with an overview of this research project. In this chapter, the design of the project is discussed along with a brief description of the analytical techniques, which were utilized in an attempt to determine the prevalence and the nature of learning deficiencies among the population of incarcerated adults in the state prison systems in the United States.

The chapter is divided into seven sections. The first of these describes the site selection procedures which were utilized and presents descriptive information on the nine participating institutions. In the second section, sampling procedures are discussed and the question of possible sampling bias is raised. The third section of this chapter presents a discussion of the variables on which information was gathered. Logical groupings of these variables are introduced. In the fourth section, the instruments used in data collection are discussed and procedural information on the data collection process is presented. The fifth section outlines the research questions under investigation. The sixth section presents a brief discussion of the analysis procedures, and the final section addresses some of the limitations of the study.

Site Selection

The site selection process which was used in this study was designed in an effort to maximize the generality of the findings. Three states were identified, on the basis of regional representativeness, for participation in the research. The states which were selected were Louisiana, Pennsylvania, and Washington. In each of these states, two male institutions and one female institution were identified as representative in terms of size, security status, and type of institution. Contacts were made with both state and institutional officials to determine willingness to participate and the data collection process was then initiated in these states. Information on the nine institutions which participated in the study is summarized in TABLE I. All nine institutions were located in rural areas.

Sampling Procedure

Once the state departments of corrections and the institutions had been contacted and had agreed to participate in the study, a random sample of inmates was drawn from each of the nine institutions. Since participation was voluntary, the initial samples were considerably larger than the number of subjects desired. It was recognized that the volunteer nature of the study could introduce some bias. Therefore, limited information was collected from the prison records on a sample of those inmates who were originally identified but who chose not to participate. This is discussed in detail in the next chapter.

Site visits were scheduled to each of the nine institutions for the purposes of both identifying volunteers and orienting inmates and institutional staff to the design and goals of the study. During these visits, meetings were



:	INFORMATION ON	INSTITUTION	NS IN SAMPLE STATES
	POPULATION	Туре	SECURITY STATUS
LOUISIANA Angola	4100	Male	Maximum
Hun†	1050	Male	MaxImum
L.C.I.W.	310	Female	Combination
PENNSYLVANIA Graterford	2400	Male	Maximum
Camp HIII	1400	Male	Medium
Muncy	320	Female	Combination
WASHINGTON Walla Walla	1200	Male	Maximum
Shelton	1200	Male	Medium
Purdy	190	Female	Combination

TABLE I

perspective.

The term learning deficiency refers to anything which has acted to hinder academic achievement. Operationally, any subject who was found to be functioning at or below the fifth grade level was considered learning deficient. The basic purpose of the study was to determine how many of the individuals in the sample were academically deficient and what specific information could explain these deficiencies. One might hypothesize that deficiencies could be related to a number of factors, including access to formal education, incidence of physical or sensory disabilities, and ability levels. Since, however, this topic area was previously characterized by such a dearth of information, it was considered important to collect data on as many potentially related variables as was possible and practical given the limitations of time and available resources. Data were collected, therefore, on the following seven groups of variables:

- subjects.

held with the potential subjects. The research project was explained, with particular emphasis on what participation would mean in terms of time and effort, and questions were entertained. Although no financial incentive was given for participation, there were two somewhat concrete pay-offs which were offered. The first of these was the fact that inmates would be provided with copies of their test results on request. The second, was that a letter of appreciation would be placed in an inmate's file, again on request. Parole and commutation boards frequently consider voluntary participation in something such as this when reviewing cases for consideration.

Those inmates who agreed to participate in the research project were given signed letters briefly explaining the study and providing a guarantee of the confidentiality of all test results. It was explained to them that, although aggregate information would be provided both to the institutions and to the states, each subject would be assigned a code number so that no one could be identified with his or her scores. Additionally, during the orientation meetings, volunteers were required to sign human subject release forms granting Lehigh University the right to administer tests and to use all results and information gathered for research purposes. These release forms were designed in conjunction with the state officials in each of the three participating states to ensure their appropriateness and thoroughness from a legal

Definition of the Variables

1. Demographic Variables. Demographic information collected included the age, race, sex, employment history, and physical condition of

2. Criminal Justice Variables. This category included the number and types of offenses committed, sentencing information, prior institutional commitments, and juvenile adjudication information.

3. Educational Background Variables. Information was gathered on the number of years of formal education, academic and vocational program participation, previous educational diagnoses and placements, and prior achievement and intelligence test results.

- 4. Family Background Variables. Data collected in this category included living situation during childhood, death of one or both parents during childhood, the number of siblings, and any childhood problems reported (such as child abuse or drug dependency).
- 5. Academic Achievement Variables. The Tests of Adult Basic Education were administered to subjects to collect information on academic achievement levels.
- 6. <u>Ability Variables</u>. The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Test-Revised was administered to subjects in order to collect information on ability levels. An adaptive behavior checklist was also used to address the issue of adaptive behavior as a component of mental retardation.
- 7. Disability Variables. Selected subtests of the Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests were administered to subjects who were identified as learning deficient to ascertain whether there was any indication of a specific learning disability.

The issue of adaptive behavior and the instrument selected to address this issue warrant some comment. It is generally agreed that there is a necessity to incorporate a measure of adaptive behavior in the diagnosis of mental retardation. Unfortunately, attempts to measure adaptive behavior are often frustrated by ambiguities in the definition and by a lack of reliable instruments. The two critical factors considered in all definitions appear to be the level of personal independence and the dearee of social responsibility expected. The nature of the population under examination in this study, to some extent. confounds any easy examination of these two factors. A prison inmate's personal independence has been limited, ipso facto, by his or her incarceration and the fact that he or she has been found guilty of a crime which warrants removal from society indicates that his or her sense of social responsibility is suspect, at least. Adaptation to the institutional setting then becomes a doubly confounding factor. The AAMD Adaptive Behavior Scale--Institutional Version was initially selected for this study because it was the only scale available which was designed for an institutional population. It was quickly found, however, not only that many of the questions were irrelevant for this study, but also that the nature of many of the items predetermined that everyone in the sample would have been found to have deficits in adaptive behavior had this scale been used in its published form. Given the fact that the adaptive behavior measure was included in the study as a means of corroborating indications of mental retardation based on the results of the WAIS-R, it was felt that this purpose would be defeated if the scale were used in its entirety. Therefore, the Adaptive Behavior Checklist (a modification of the AAMD Adaptive Behavior Scale) was developed by the project staff to assess those skills which were felt to be relevant in addressing the issue of adaptive behavior as a component of mental retardation.

Data were collected during site visits to the nine institutions. The following instruments were used in the process:

The Tests of Adult Basic Education (TABE)

r 🖁

) A d

书店

8 A. R.

6

These tests were used to obtain a measure of academic achievement and to identify the learning deficient inmates. They were administered to all available subjects. The TABE (Level M, 1976 edition) are achievement tests in reading, mathematics and language and are adapted from the 1970 edition of the California Achievement Test. Internal consistency reliabilities on Level M, Form 4 were assessed using the Kuder-Richardson Formula 20 and the resulting coefficients for the total battery are .97 and .98 depending on the grade level. A special machine readable answer sheet was designed by the project staff with permission of CTB/McGraw-Hill, publishers of the test.

The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised (WAIS-R)

This test was used to measure the ability levels of all available subjects as well as to identify those subjects who may be mentally retarded. The WAIS-R (revised in 1981) is an individually administered battery composed of six verbal and five non-verbal subtests which yield a Verbal, Performance, and Full Scale 1Q. The reliabilities for all three IQ's have average coefficients of .97, .93, and .97 respectively.

T

Ĩ

J.

1

-

Selected subtests were used to identify possible learning disabilities in all subjects who scored at or below the fifth grade level on any one or more of the subtests of the TABE. Those subtests that were designed to identify individuals who have possible visual or auditory disabilities were the following: Visual Motor, Visual Discrimination, Visual Closure, Visual Memory, Auditory Discrimination, Auditory Closure, and Auditory Memory.

The Adaptive Behavior Checklist

This checklist was derived from the American Association on Mental Deficiencies (AAMD) Adaptive Behavior Scale--Institutional Version. The AAMD Adaptive Behavior Scale was modified to be more appropriate in this setting.

The Learning Deficiencies Project Data Collection Form

This seven-page data collection form was used to record background information which was gathered from institutional files on subjects (completed on all available subjects).

This one page interview form was completed by project staff during the administering of the WAIS-R. Areas covered included educational background information and information on the individual's record.

G)

Data Collection Instruments and Procedures

The Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests

The Learning Deficiencies Project Interview Form

Due to the constraints imposed by limited time, money and personnel, it would not have been feasible for the Lehigh University staff to personally administer all of the tests in each of the three states. Travel expenses alone would have been prohibitive. For this reason, much of the testing was subcontracted with Louisiana State University, the University of Washington, and Washington State University which were near the institutions where the data were being collected. Doctoral students in the psychology departments of these universities, all of whom had received previous training in psychological testing including WAIS-R administrating and scoring procedures, administered all WAIS-R's and TABE'S in both Louisiana and Washington. In Pennsylvania, the project staff administered all TABE's and local psychologists were hired to administer the WAIS-R's. All doctoral students who were involved were trained by the project staff in administration procedures for the TABE and were supervised by their respective university faculty in the WAIS-R administration and scoring. In addition, selected students from the Louisiana State University in Baton Rouge assisted in the administration of the Mann-Suiters and the Adaptive Behavior Checklists. Training and supervision were provided by the Lehigh University staff for these instruments. All other information was gathered directly by the Lehigh staff.

Research Questions

In order to address the issues which were discussed in the first chapter, the research team posed the following research questions:

- 1. Is there any indication of systematic bias introduced as a result of the voluntary nature of this research?
- 2. What is the nature of the sample in terms of background and demographic characteristics?
- 3. What percent of the sample is learning deficient and how does this compare to the general population?
- 4. What is the distribution of intelligence among the target population and to what extent does it compare to that of the norming sample for the WAIS-R?
- 5. What is the distribution of specific types of learning deficiencies in the adult offender population and how does this compare to the distribution in the general population?
- 6. What is the nature of the relationship between certain background and demographic variables and academic achievement levels among incarcerated adults?
- 7. What is the nature of the relationship between certain background and demographic characteristics and intelligence levels among incarcerated adults?

11

8. What is the nature of the relationship between background and demographic variables and the incidence of learning deficiencies among the adult offender population?

There are two basic types of research questions which were of interest in this study. The first of these (questions 1-5) are descriptive in nature. The second type (questions 6-8) are questions of relationship. Statistical procedures for addressing the descriptive questions are relatively straightforward. The questions of relationship, however, are somewhat more complex. The first problem is that, due to the exploratory nature of this research, the number of independent variables which need to be investigated is prohibitively large to be considered simultaneously. It was decided, therefore, that subsets of potential predictors should be analyzed separately and that the best predictors from each subset should then be combined for the overall analyses. Multiple regression procedures were chosen for these analyses. The initial regression analyses were conducted using the following categories of variables:

1. Background and Demographic Variables

a. Age

-11 - 11

1 10

12.1

14.47

140 M

an stand

-

Contraction of the second

() III

b. Sex

c. Ethnic Background

d. Primary Source of Income (Prior to Incarceration)

Incidence of Physical Problems Reported e.

f. Family Background

Childhood Problems g.

h. Highest Grade Completed

2. Criminal Justice Variables

a. Total Number of Offenses

Type of Offenses b.

c. Maximum Sentence

d. Prior Institutionalization Reported

Four regression analyses were conducted for each of these two categories of independent variables. The first of these used academic achievement level for the entire sample as the dependent variable. The second analysis was designed to determine the nature of the relationships between the independent variables and Full Scale 10, again for the total sample, and the third group of analyses

EA.

Analysis Procedures

was done separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample, using the total TABE score as the dependent variable. Step-wise regression techniques were used for all of these analyses.

The second major problem was related to the nature of the independent variables. As can be seen from the list above, the independent variable set is made up of a combination of discrete and continuous variables. It was, therefore, necessary to create dummy variables to represent all of the discrete variables in a given analysis. The analytical techniques used are discussed in greater detail in the following chapter.

1

1.

Limitations of the Study

Many of the problems encountered during the course of this research were related to a lack of researcher control over a number of factors inherent in the correctional system. One problem was directly related to the lack of incentive for participation. Some of the inmates who agreed to take part in the study did not show up for scheduled testing sessions because, in certain institutions, they lost their institutional pay for time spent taking the tests. Additional problems were caused by the fact that any inmates who were in administrative lock-up were not allowed out of their cellblocks for testing. Also, even though the list from which the original sample was drawn was supposed to include only those inmates who were expected to remain in the institutions for the duration of the data collection process, unexpected transfers, releases, deaths, and escapes reduced the sample size considerably.

Another problem was that it was necessary to work around institutional schedules in setting up the group and individual testing sessions. Often an individual had to be scheduled several times before he or she reported for testing. This caused problems in that the entire data collection process was exceedingly lengthy and difficult.

Data collection was also hampered by the fact that much of the information of interest was simply not available in the institutional records. Inconsistencies in reporting procedures among the individual institutions and states contributed to this difficulty as well. Even when information was available, it was often reported in different forms in the different institutions, leading to definition and interpretation problems. Each of the limitations cited above is discussed in greater detail in the final chapter of this report, as it relates to the recommendations for future research. In the preceding chapter, the research questions which were addressed in this study were presented and the analysis procedures utilized were briefly discussed. In this chapter, the results of these analyses are presented, in detail, together with some of the conclusions which can be drawn from the findings. The discussion is divided into five sections. In the first of these, comparative information is presented on the participants and the non-participants. This is done in order to address the question of possible sampling bias related to the fact that participation in the study was voluntary. The second section is basically descriptive and addresses the general questions regarding the nature of the sample. Sample means and frequency distributions are presented on the background and demographic variables which were investigated. All descriptive information is presented separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample . Additionally, when there were notable differences found by race, sex, and state, these are discussed.

The third major section of this chapter summarizes the results of the tests and other instruments which were used to identify learning deficiencies among the subjects. Data are discussed regarding the questions of the incidence and the nature of the deficiencies examined. Again, all information is presented separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates and ethnic, sex, and state differences are noted.

The fourth section of the chapter addresses the research questions regarding the relationships between the background and demographic characteristics of the sample and academic achievement and ability measures. The nature of these relationships is investigated separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample.

The fifth and final section of this chapter presents a discussion of the results of the analyses as they relate to the research questions posed earlier. Some conclusions and implications of these findings are presented briefly in this context. A more in depth discussion of the findings as they relate to future research, policy, and program design needs is presented in the last chapter of this report.

Comparative Information - Participants and Non-participants

One of the potential problems which exists in any research which depends on the voluntary participation of the subjects is the introduction of sampling bias. Even when the original sample has been drawn at random, there is a distinct possibility that the self-selection process will introduce some type of systematic bias into the characteristics of the final group of subjects.

This potential problem was of special concern in this project because of the nature of the research. If an inmate chose to participate, he or she was asked to take at least two standardized test batteries, the Tests of Adult Basic Education and the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale--Revised. In addition, it

13

CHAPTER III

ANALYSIS OF THE DATA

was explained to all potential subjects, some individuals would be called for one or two other sessions to complete the Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests and/or the Adaptive Behavior Scale. Given the fact that many of these individuals have had relatively little experience or success with formal education, this request could conceivably have posed a threat to the very people that the research was designed to assess. In other words, if any bias were introduced, it was expected that the higher achievers would, in general, be more willing to participate than would the lower achievers. Therefore, the number of inmates identified as learning deficient would not be representative of the true incidence in the population of interest.

In an attempt to ascertain whether such sampling bias was, in fact, introduced, certain information was gathered on a randomly selected group of those inmates who were in the original sample but who either did not attend the orientation sessions or who attended but chose not to participate. The information collected on these individuals consisted of ethnic background, achievement test scores, and intelligence test scores. All data on the nonparticipants were gathered from the institutional records. In order to increase the comparability of the information, comparisons were made, not with test scores from the TABE and the WAIS-R, but with the recorded information on the participants which was summarized on the project data collection form.

TABLE II on the following page presents a comparison of this information for the participants and the non-participants. It should be noted that the racial breakdowns for the two groups are not noticeably different, with Caucasians making up 43% of the participant group and 44% of the group of nonparticipants. This is encouraging because it indicates that the process of self-selection was not related to ethnic background.

A careful inspection of TABLE II shows that, for the total sample, there is some evidence that a bias was introduced by the self-selection process. The average full scale intelligence quotient for the non-participants (X = 88.33) is almost three points lower than that of the participants (X = 91.18). Unfortunately, as was anticipated, the difference indicates that there was a tendency for the more "intelligent" inmates to volunteer. It should be noted, however, that the magnitude of the point spread is not very large. The Revised Beta, which is the intelligence test from which these scores were taken, has a standard deviation of 15 (Kellogg & Morton, 1957). This difference of 2.85 points, therefore, represents only about one fifth of a standard deviation, which does not seem to be cause for great concern. It should be kept in mind, however, that the estimates of the numbers of mentally retarded inmates which are presented later in this chapter may be slightly lower than the true incidence in the population of interest due to this sampling bias.

A comparison of reading achievement test scores for the participants and the non-participants is presented in TABLE II. There is clearly no evidence, based on this comparison, that there was any systematic bias introduced into the sample in the area of reading achievement. In the area of math achievement, there is an indication that some bias, in the direction which had been anticipated, was introduced into the sample by the self-selection process. Although this bias appears to be slight, it was found to be statistically significant and, therefore, in light of the evidence, it is again emphasized

15

TABLE II

利

R

Α

С

E

Q

Α

C

Н

Ε

۷

E

Μ

Ε

Ν

Caucasian

Minority

Reading

Math

1944

ţ,

÷ 1

14

- ANTER

Ш

COMPARISON BETWEEN PARTICIPANTS AND NON-PARTICIPANTS

Participants	Non-Participants
N = 318	N = 183
43%	44%
N = 422	N = 237
57%	56%
★ = 98.18	★ = 88.33
N = 740	N = 476
Grade Level = 7.7	Grade Level = 7.6
N = 786	N = 455
Grade Level = 5.9	Grade Level = 5.6
N = 746	N = 444

that the results in this study may represent an underestimate of the true numbers of learning deficient inmates in the population of interest.

11

natt s Natur

Description of the Sample

One of the major purposes of this research was to examine the nature of the sample in terms of certain background and demographic characteristics. Information was collected on the ethnic background, the employment history, the physical condition, the criminal justice history, the educational background, and the family history of the approximately 1000 inmates in the sample. Most of this information was gathered on the project data collection form from the institutional records. In addition, however, certain self-reported information was collected during testing sessions. Much of this information was duplicated in the data collection form. This overlap was intentional and was done to provide a means of checking the reliability of the data. It was discovered, however, that most of the information in the institutional records was also based on self-report. In addition, there were frequently conflicting reports in the records themselves. For this reason, although the research team is confident that every reasonable attempt was made to check on the reliability of the data, it is still likely that some of the information is somewhat less than accurate.

All of the information in this section is presented in terms of means and/or frequencies. Although comparisons are made by race, sex, state, and group, no tests of significance were done. Due to the large sample sizes, almost any small difference between the means of two groups would have been statistically significant. This would not necessarily indicate, however, that these differences are important. For this reason, it was decided that the importance of any differences found among groups in the descriptive data was more appropriate to discuss than the statistical significance of these differences.

Demographic Variables

The ethnic breakdown of the sample is presented in TABLE III. This information is presented by sex and state, in addition to being summarized separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates. As can be seen from this table, more than 97% of the sample are either Afro-American or Caucasian. Because the number of subjects in each of the other ethnic groups was so small, it was decided that the categories should be collapsed to create a dichotomous variable. Since, in the general population (United States Census), Caucasians make up the majority (83%), the categories used were Caucasian and Minority. All non-Caucasian subjects were included in the Minority category. This dichotomous categorization was used in all subsequent analyses.

An inspection of the information in TABLE III indicates that there are notable sex and regional differences in the ethnic breakdown of the sample. While the majority of male subjects (61%) are minority group members, the majority of females (53%) are Caucasian. The Louisiana and Pennsylvania samples are both about 70% minority group members while the Washington sample is about 70% Caucasian. Dramatic differences are also seen between the learning deficient



	EP		88				11	1 1			4 6	ġ	\mathbf{G}	2 8	9
--	----	--	----	--	--	--	----	-----	--	--	-----	---	--------------	-----	---

TABLE III ETHNIC BACKGROUND OF SUBJECTS

		Afro- American	Caucastan	Hispanic	Mexican	Indian	Asian	0
S E	Male	N = 492 58%	N = 335 39 %	N = 7 .8%	N = 5 .6%	N = 9 1%	N = 1 .1%	1
х	Female	N = 85 44%	N = 102 53%	N = 1 .5%	N = 0 	N = 3 1%	N = 2 1%	. 1
S T	LA	N = 264 69≸	N = 120 31 %	N = 1 .3%	N = 0	N = 0 	N = 0	1
A T F	PA	N = 243 68%	N = 111 31%	N = 3 .8%	N = 0	N = 0 	N = 2 .6%	
-	WA	N = 70 23%	N = 206 69 %	N = 4 1%	N = 5 2%	N = 12 4%	N = 1 .3%	I
G R O	LDef	N = 214 70%	N = 83 27 %	N = 3 1%	N = 2 .7%	N = 1 .3%	N = 2 .7\$	I
U P	NON-LD ef	N = 185 43 %	N = 235 55%	N = 0	N = 1 .2%	N = 4 .9%	N.= 0	i
TO	TAL SAMPLE	N = 577 55%	N = 437 42\$	N = 8 .8 %	N = 5 .5%	N = 12 1%	N = 3 .3%	
	-,							

٢

18

.

Other

 $N = 1 \\ .1\%$ $N = 0 \\ ...$ $N = 0 \\ ...$ $N = 0 \\ ...$ $N = 1 \\ .2\%$ $N = 1 \\ .1\%$

and the non-learning deficient groups, with the former being approximately 73% Minority and the latter about 55% Caucasian. It will be seen in later discussions that these differences present some difficulties in interpreting the results of some analyses. It is felt, however, that they represent, at least in the case of regional differences, true differences in the population.

j.

a.

*

TT.

١Ļ.

Never

Jobs

Laborer

Semi-Skilled

Skilled

Professional

.

Employed

Occasional

The average age of the inmates in this sample was found to be approximately 30. This is comparable to United States Census figures which indicate that the national median age is 30.0 (28.8 for males; 31.3 for females). It is interesting to note that there were no notable differences in age by race or by state, although the average for women was found to be slightly higher (x = 32) than that for men.

Information on the primary language spoken in the subjects' homes during childhood was collected during the testing sessions. It was found that the vast majority (93%) of the sample was raised in homes in which English was the primary language used. In addition, 5% reported that a combination of languages was spoken, of which English was generally one. The percentages in the other two categories (Spanish and Other) were so small that this variable was eliminated from consideration as a possible predictor of ability and achievement measures due to the lack of variability.

The information on the employment history (primary source of income prior to incarceration) of the sample is summarized in TABLE IV. It can be seen that close to 50% of the sample fell into the first two categories, Never Employed and Occasional Jobs. Of the remaining 50%, a high percentage (84%) were classified as either laborers or semi-skilled workers. Again, therefore, the six categories were collapsed into two. The first of these included those subjects either who were never employed or who had held a variety of short term or occasional jobs. The second category included all those subjects for whom a consistent work history of any kind was reported.

TABLE V presents the information which was collected on the incidence of physical problems reported for the inmates in the sample. All of these data were gathered from the institutional records and it should be noted that there was very little consistency in the availability of the information in this area. This may, in part, explain the high percentage of the subjects (80%) who fall into the first category, No Problems. Regardless of this, it is felt that the number of individuals who fall into each of the specific problem categories is so small that it would be inappropriate to maintain the original breakdown for subsequent analyses. For this reason, this variable was dichotomized, the two levels being identified as No Problems and Problems.

Family Background Variables

Another category of background data investigated was that of the family background of the inmates. Information was collected initially on a wide range of family background events, including whether the individual was raised in an intact family, a broken home, by one or the other parent as a single parent, in an institutional environment, a foster home, a group home, or in some other

TABLE IV

PRIMARY SOURCE OF INCOME PRIOR TO INCARCERATION

Learning	Total	
Deficient	Sample	
44	57	147
15%	14%	14%
103	147	354
34%	35%	34%
75	82	224
25%	20%	22\$
58	86	217
19 %	21%	21%
18	33	72
6%	8%	7%
1	14	15
•3%	3%	1%

TABLE V

INCIDENCE OF PHYSICAL PROBLEMS REPORTED

	Learning Deficient	Non-Learning Deficient	Total Sample	_
No	238	320	825	_
Problems	79 %	76\$	80%	
Sensory	29	49	87	
Probiems	10%	12 %	8 %	
Serious	3	5	9	
ness	1%	1 %	.9%	
Serious	2	1	5	-
Accident	.7%	.2%	•5%	
Neurological	8	1	10	
Problems	3 %	.2%	1%	
Other	4	21	39	-
Problems	1%	5%	4%	
Combination	18	25	61	-
of Problems	6 %	6%	6%	

environment.

and the second

Contraction of the local division of the loc

Constant of the second s

Constantion of the local division of the loc

During the data collection process, it was quickly seen that the majority of subjects had been raised in some combination of these environments. For this reason, the variable of family situation was coded with only three categories. These were Stable Home, Unstable Home, and Institution. An individual was classified as having been raised in a Stable Home if the only situation which was reported was an intact family. Any combination of situations, such as someone who was born into a stable home, but whose parents later divorced, was classified as Unstable. In the third category, Institution took precedence over both of the first two. In other words, if an individual was raised in either a stable or an unstable home but was institutionalized for a time during childhood, that individual was placed in the third category.

TABLE VI presents the information on family background. For the analyses, these categories were collapsed even further. The 12% for whom no information was reported were eliminated and the 9% who were institutionalized were combined with the 51% for whom an unstable background was indicated. According to this new catagorization, 31.48% of those on whom information was available were raised in stable environments and 68.52% were raised in an unstable environment.

Table VII presents information on the incidence of childhood problems which was reported in the institutional records. It should be noted that the individuals in the final category, Combination of Problems, most often were both drug and alcohol abusers. In general, about 50% of the sample had a history of some childhood problems. For the purposes of the analysis, the categories of this variable were collapsed into two, the first of these including those for whom no problems were reported and the second including those for whom any one or combination of problems was noted in the records.

Educational Variables

Information on the educational and vocational backgrounds of the inmates in the sample was collected both from the institutional records and during testing sessions. As was stated earlier, some of this information was collected twice. In the cases where this was done, both self-report data and data from the records are summarized in one table in order to facilitate comparisons.

The information on the highest grade completed is presented in TABLE VIII. Because of the inconsistency in the availability of this information in the institutional records, this was one of the questions which was asked in the interview. The information from both of these sources is presented. It should be noted that the mean for the total sample is essentially the same in both cases. The slight difference which is seen in TABLE VIII can be attributed to the fact that the number of inmates in each group is different. The scale which was used in reporting these results was based on total years of formal education, not counting repeated grades. Any college experiences were added to the highest grade. In other words, an inmate who had completed two years of college would have a value of 14 on this variable.

According to the 1980 United States Census Report, white males nationally have completed an average of 12.2 years in school. Black males have com-

TABLE VI

Contractorer

and the second second

المرا**لي والم**الي المراجع

and the support

a alah sebagai sebagai s

and the second s

e nancen

The Property of the

and the second second second

The support of the second s

t

Ţ

1 100

FAMILY BACKGROUND

	Learning	Non-Learning	Total
	Deficient	Deficient	Sample
None	46	58	129
Reported	15%	14 %	12%
Stable	74	130	288
Home	24%	31 %	28 %
Unstable	161	203	535
Home	53%	48%	51\$
Institution	24	35	92
	8%	8 %	9%

CHILDHOOD PROBLEMS REPORTED				
- - -	Learning Deficient	Non-Learning Deficient	Total Sample	
None	167	208	522	
Reported	55 %	55 %	50%	
Abused	8	17	40	
	2 %	4 <u>4</u>	4%	
Runaway	5	17	32	
	1 %	4%	3%	
Suicidal	4	6	14	
-	1%	1%	1%	
Drug	60	83	202	
Abuse	20 %	20%	19 %	
Alcohol	12	11	37	
Abuse	4%	2%	4%	
Combination	49	84	195	
	16%	20%	19 %	

TABLE VII

TABLE VIII

HIGHEST GRADE COMPLETED

ŝŧ

1

- 11

Hale.

Contractor Contractor

		Current Sentence	Juvenile	
RA	Caucasian		<pre>★ = 10.6 s = 2.38 N = 288</pre>	
E	Minority	★ = 9.9 s = 2.03 N = 579	x = 10.1 s = 2.32 N = 435	
S	Male	X = 9.9 s = 2.04 N = 808	X = 10.2 s = 2.38 N = 563	
X	Female	★ = 10.4 s = 1.83 N = 193	★ = 10.7 s = 2.23 N = 160	
S T	LA	X = 9.8 s = 2.19 N = 369	X = 9.7 s = 2.27 N = 302	
T E	PA	x = 10.0 s = 1.63 N = 337	x = 10.4 s = 2.05 N = 241	
	WA	* = 10.3 s = 2.13 N = 295	x = 11.2 s = 2.58 N = 180	· · ·
G R O	LD _{ef}	X = 9.4 s = 1.83 N = 289	$\hat{x} = 9.3$ s = 2.19 N = 244	
U P	NON-LD ef	x = 10.3 s = 2.13 N = 413	X = 11.0 s = 2.18 N = 357	
TOTAL	SAMPLE	$\frac{1}{N} = 10.0$ s = 2.01 N = 1001	* = 10.3 s = 2.36 N = 723	

pleted 10.5 years; white females have completed an average of 11.8 years, and black females have completed 10.6. Although the means from this prison sample may be different from the national averages, it is interesting to note that relative differences by race and by sex are quite consistent with national data.

TABLE IX presents information which was collected during the testing sessions on the highest level of schooling for the inmates in the sample. This information should be examined in conjunction with the information presented in TABLE VIII. There are notable differences among groups in all categories. More than twice as many minority group members as Caucasians were reported to have left school in the elementary grades and only about half as many of the minority group subjects have attended college. Twice as many males were reported to have dropped out of elementary school as females and more females (18%) than males (11%) reported attending post-secondary school. The state differences are not very dramatic at the elementary level; but, if one looks at the information for post-secondary participation, it is clear that a far higher percentage of the subjects in the state of Washington (16%) have attended college than have those in the other two states (between 8% and 9%). Dramatic differences can also be seen in the information for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample. In the learning deficient group, 8% attended school only on the elementary level and only 3% were reported to have taken any post-secondary courses. In contrast, only 3% of the non-learning deficient group left school in the elementary grades and 19% of these individuals have attended college. It should be noted that much of the college participation which was noted in the records took place while the inmate was in the institution.

Another category of educational information which was of interest was the individual's class placement during elementary and secondary school. Of primary Interest was any indication of placement in special education programs. The information which was collected from the institutional records on this variable is summarized in TABLE X. It should be noted, in examining this information, that there was no indication of school placement in more than 50% of the records. If one views the proportion of individuals who were placed in special classes as a percentage of those for whom the information was available, the indication is that almost 16% of these individuals were placed in special education programs at the elementary level and close to 20% were placed in such programs at the secondary level. In any event, it is encouraging to note that a much higher percentage of the inmates who were identified as learning deficient on the basis of TABE results had been previously identified as having problems at some point during their schooling. Although placement figures are not available on a national basis, research indicates that an average of 3% of school age children are diagnosed as mentally retarded (Mercer, 1973) and 2-3% are diagnosed as learning disabled (Blackhurst & Berdine, 1981).

TABLE XI presents the information which was gathered from the institutional records on previous educational diagnoses which were reported for the inmates in the sample. Again, it is clear that this information was simply not available in most (89%) of the cases. Of those inmates for whom diagnostic information was available (N = 117), about 4% were previously diagnosed as learning disabled, 14% were diagnosed as socially and/or emotionally disturbed, and 82% had some other educational diagnosis reported. This final category was com-

TABLE IX

-

HIGHEST ACADEMIC LEVEL REPORTED

-		Elementary	Secondary	Post- Secondary
R	Caucasian	9 3 %	232 79 %	54 18 %
C E	Minority	¹ 33 7 %	369 83 %	41 9 %
S	Male	37 6 %	472 82%	66 11 %
X	Female	5 3 %	129 79 %	29 18 %
ST	LA	24 8%	255 84%	25 8%
A T E	PA	8 3%	216 88%	21 9%
	WA	10 5%	130 69 %	-49 26%
G	LDef	21 8%	221 89 %	7 9%
O U P	NON-LDef	9 3 %	287 78 %	70 19 %
ΤΟΤΑ	L SAMPLE	42 6%	601 81 %	95 13 %

Learni Defici None Ε 171 Reported 569 M Regular Class 90 Ε N 30% A Special Class 44 R Y 14% S None 183 E Reported 60% С 0 Regular Class 73 Ν D 24% R Special Class 47 Y 16%

a di sectore da la constante d

۵×1

*

-

ų.

j s

and The Sale

Annual Co

Carden and Carden

in new

Ŧ

27

TABLE X

ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY SCHOOL PLACEMENT

ling lient	Non-Learning Deficient	Total Sample
%	215 57 %	558 53%
\$	201 30 %	410 39%
8	10 14%	77 7%
6	242 60%	601 58%
\$	172 40%	348 34%
	12 3%	86 8 %

TABLE XI

PREVIOUS EDUCATIONAL DIAGNOSES Learning Non-Learning Total Deficient Deficient Sample 929 252 405 None 83% 95% 89% Reported 5 5 0 Learning 1% 2% Disabled Socially 16 7 6 Emotionally

1% 2% Disturbed 2% 96 14 41 Other 9% 4% 13% Diagnosis

posed mostly of individuals who had been classified as either mentally retarded or brain damaged. It is interesting to note that a much higher percentage of the learning deficient inmates (17%) were reported to have been previously diagnosed than of the non-learning deficient subjects (5%).

Limited information was collected during the testing sessions on vocational training and certification. It was found that 29% of the sample reported some type of training and 17% indicated that they were certified in one or more vocational area. It should be noted, however, that these figures may reflect the inmates' participation in vocational programs in the institutions and that the certification reported is not necessarily to be construed as reflecting the incidence of formal vocational certification programs. Because of the general lack of availability of most of the educational and vocational information, the only educational variable which was used in subsequent analyses was the highest grade completed.

Criminal Justice Variables

1.44

莨.

Ľ

information was collected on the juvenile and adult criminal justice histories of the inmates in the sample. Data on adjudication as a delinquent were obtained both from the records and in the testing sessions. This information is summarized in TABLE XII on the following page. It is clear from an examination of this table that the information from these two sources is not very consistent. In fact, in all but one of the groups, the percentages are reversed for these figures. According to the institutional records, a higher percentage of the inmates were adjudicated as delinquent in every category. Self-reported information, however, indicates just the opposite. Because of this inconsistency, the information on adjudication was not utilized in any subsequent analyses.

Information was collected from the institutional records on the types of offenses which have been committed by the individuals in the sample. Although the offense information gathered was in the form of specific crimes, it was found that the three states were not consistent in their definitions of certain types of offenses. Additionally, multiple offenses were reported in many cases. It was felt, therefore, that a simpler categorization system was desirable in order to summarize the vast amount of data which were collected. For this reason, two types of crimes were identified, violent and non-violent. Anyone for whom a combination of violent and non-violent offenses was reported was included in the former category. Offense information was collected separately fc the current offenses, juvenile offenses, and prior adult offenses. It is interesting to note that the incidence of violent offenses increased steadily over time. In the juvenile offense category, violent offenses were reported in about 47% of the cases. This figure increased to 50% for prior adult offenses and to 68% for the current offenses.

Data were gathered on the number of offenses subjects have been convicted of, including the number of offenses for which the individual is currently serving time, the number of juvenile offenses, and the number of prior adult offenses. Unfortunately, a value of zero (0) was recorded for the number of offenses either if it were reported that the individual had no offenses or if there were no information in the records. For this reason, these figures are

TABLE XII

ADJUDICATION AS DELINQUENT

	Learning	Non-Learning	Total
	Deficient	Deficient	Sample
Adjudicated	119	164	423
	63 %	56\$	60%
Not	69	131	277
Adjudicated	27 %	44 %	40%
Adjudicated	117	218	316
	47%	40 %	43 %
Not	134	218	421
Adjudicated	53 %	60 %	57 %

not thought to be very reliable. For the total sample, the subjects are currently serving sentences for an average of 2 offenses.

Information was also collected on the maximum sentences the inmates in the sample are serving for their current offenses. The median sentence for the total sample is 12 years. Since there were 67 inmates in the sample who are serving life sentences. About 60% of the inmates in the sample are serving sentences of 15 years or less and approximately 31% are serving between 15 years and 40 years.

TABLE XIII furnishes information which was gathered from the institutional records on whether the subjects had previously served time in an institution, either as a juvenile or as an adult. It should be noted that the percentages reported in this table reflect the percent of those for whom prior offenses were reported, not percents of the entire sample. It can be seen that, for the total sample, approximately 21% of the inmates for whom juvenile offenses were reported spent time in a juvenile institution. This figure increases to about 43% for adult offenses.

In summary, much of the information collected on the criminal and juvenile justice backgrounds of the individuals in the sample may present a somewhat blased picture of the population of interest. In cases where such a blas exists, however, it leads in every instance to an underestimate rather than an over-estimate of the figures. This is due to the lack of information in the institutional records. In general, the indication is that, of the total sample, at least 23% of the inmates had some record of juvenile offenses and over 48% were reported to have been convicted of one or more prior adult offenses. Of these individuals, 21% were committed to an institution as a juvenile and 43% had previously served time in an adult institution. A majority of inmates in the sample (68%) have been convicted of violent offenses and over 6% are serving life sentences.

The ability and disability variables which were discussed in Chapter III were assessed by means of both standardized and informal testing procedures. The instruments which were utilized were the Tests of Adult Basic Education, the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale--Revised, the Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests, and an Adaptive Behavior Checklist. Each of these was discussed in the previous chapter. In this section, the results of these tests are presented and discussed.

The Tests of Adult Basic Education

1

10.00

The TABE (Level M, Form 4) were administered to the subjects in order to determine the academic achievement levels of these individuals. The TABE were also used to identify the learning deficient inmates in the sample. These individuals were then screened further to try to identify the nature of this deficiency. Although repeated attempts were made to test all the inmates in the sample, the institutional limitations discussed earlier made this impossible. A total of 765 inmates was given the TABE. The results of these tests are presented in TABLE XIV by race, sex, state, and group.

Test Results

TABLE XIII

PRIOR INSTITUTIONALIZATION

JUVENILE AND ADULT

	Learning Deficient	Non-Learning Deficient	Total Sample	
Juvenile	56 19 %	84 20%	220 21 %	
Adu († 1997) 1997 - 1997 - 1997 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 19	124 42 %	163 39 %	442 43 %	

Rea Caucasian . Minority Male Female N LA N PA

R A C

E

S E X

S T A T

17. Martani • an

ALL NO.

and the

a contracta

] {

C	WA	
G	^{LD} ef	-
O U P	NON-LDef	
TOTAL	SAMPLE	

TABLE XIV

TESTS OF ADULT BASIC EDUCATION --- TOTALS

Dending T 1 1		
Reading lotal	Math Total	Total
8.1	7.4	7.3
N = 317	N = 312	N = 318
6.7	6.7	6.5
N = 445	N = 446	N = 447
7.1	6.7	6.5
N = 584	N = 582	N = 587
7.6	6.9	7.0
N = 178	N = 176	N = 178
6.6	6.4	6.3
N = 283	N = 282	N = 283
7.3	6.4	6.3
N = 300	N = 301	N = 303
8.1	7.3	7.3
N = 179	N = 175	N = 179
5.4	5.1	4.7
N = 319	N = 319	N = 319
9.2	7.9	8.2
N = 447	N = 447	N = 447
7.2	6.7	6.7
N = 762	N = 758	N = 765
and the second		

34

EA

As can be seen from an inspection of this table, the average grade levels of the sample on the TABE are 7.2 for reading and 6.7 for math. The overall mean (total test score) represents a grade level equivalent of 6.7. When this information is compared to the information on the highest grade completed, it can be seen that the inmates in the sample, in general, are functioning an average of more than three years below grade level. When one looks at this comparison separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample, however, it is clear that the former group accounts for most of this difference. The inmates who were identified as learning deficient are functioning an average of almost five years below their highest grade completed in overall academic achievement. In contrast, the non-learning deficient group are only an average of two years below grade level.

In addition to the obvious differences between these two groups, it is also evident that there are differences in academic achievement by ethnic background and by state. Slight sex differences are also found but the magnitude of these does not appear to be very notable. An examination of the TABE results by ethnic background reveals that the Caucasian subjects in the sample are achieving a minimum of about one grade level above the subjects from minority groups. This finding is consistent with national figures which indicate that, on a standardized achievement test, white secondary school students performed about one standard deviation above black students in both reading and math (Dearman & Plisko, 1981).

The regional differences which are evident in TABLE XIV are also consistent with national data. It has been found that the academic achievement levels in the South are generally lower than those in the Northeast and Northwest. It also should be noted that there may be an interaction between region and race.

and a second

the com

L II

17 V

A total of 319 of the 765 subjects who were give the Tests of Adult Basic Education was found to be functioning at the fifth grade level or below on one or more of the six subtests. This figure indicates that about 42% of the sample are learning deficient, according to the operational definition of learning deficiencies utilized in this study. Further screening was done on these individuals to try to determine the nature of the deficiency. One of the possible explanations for low academic functioning, which was investigated, was overall intellectual functioning.

The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale--Revised

The WAIS-R was used to assess the general abilities of the inmates in the sample. It also served the purpose of identifying the possibly mentally retarded inmates. The results of this test are summarized in TABLE XV. Again, institutional and other factors made it impossible to administer this test to all of the inmates in the sample, although all realistic attempts were made to do so. A total of 756 inmates were given the WAIS-R.

An inspection of the information in TABLE XV shows that the average Full Scale intelligence quotient for the sample is approximately 86, with a standard deviation of 12. In general, this means that the sample, as a whole, scored aimost one standard deviation below the national average for this test (X = 100, s = 16). It is clear that there are substantial differences in the scores on the WAIS-R by race, state, and group. The data for the two ethnic groups indicate that the Caucasians in the sample scored an average of ten points higher on the total test (Full Scale IQ) than did the subjects from minority groups. This finding is consistent with the findings of the Psychological Corporation, the publishers of the revised WAIS (Herman, 1982). In norming the test nationally, it was found that the Caucasian subjects had an average Full Scale IQ of 101.4 while the black members of the norming group averaged 86.8. The standard deviations for these two groups were 14.7 and 12.9 respectively.

The state differences which were found in this study are also supported by norming data. In general, the South, as a region, scored lower on the WAIS-R than did the Northeast and the Northwest. The average amount of the differences was almost four points in Full Scale IQ scores. As in the case of the results of the Tests of Adult Basic Education, there is most likely an interaction between ethnic background and region which contributes to the magnitude of these differences, both nationally and in this study.

An inspection of the information presented in TABLE XV for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample shows that the latter performed about 14 points above the former on the total test. This represents a difference of almost one standard deviation. It is also interesting to note that the standard deviation for the learning deficient inmates (7.0) is substantially lower than that for the non-learning deficient subjects (12.9), indicating that there is considerably less variability in the scores of the learning deficient inmates. Additionally, the overall mean for this group (77.8) is less than three points above the cut-off which was used to identify those subjects who may be mentally retarded (less than 75).

It must be kept in mind in interpreting the results of the WAIS-R that the test does not purport to measure "innate ability" exclusively, although this is one component. A great deal of what the test measures is related to educational and cultural background, and scores are not to be viewed as static. The assumption is that, given the opportunity to increase one's experiential horizons, one can, in fact, improve scores on the WAIS-R. Therefore, the results of this test should be considered in conjunction with the other information gathered in this study, especially the scores on the TABE, which indicate that the inmates in the sample, in general, are academically depressed. The correiations between Full Scale IQ and achievement test scores are high (.64 for reading; .61 for math), which is a further indication that the WAIS-R scores are, to a great extent, a reflection of academic level.

The distributions of scores on the WAIS-R are presented graphically in TABLES XVI AND XVII. In each of these tables, the percentage of the sample who scored in certain score intervals is plotted against the normal expectations for the WAIS-R, based on the national norming sample. This information is presented separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates (TABLE XVI) and for the total sample (TABLE XVII).

The TABE and the WAIS-R were used to identify those inmates in the sample who either had indications of learning deficiencies or of mental retardation. These individuals were then scheduled for further screening with either the Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests or the Adaptive Behavior



TABLE XV

an shere of the second s

and a second second

สารที่สารณ์
 เมษาสารที่สี่ง

ą

A DESCRIPTION OF

- And Share

au ^{de} hydraeth E urudethiadhaat

and the second s

AT SUBAROUT A

A ANTRALANSTRATION

And a state of the state of the

n oix

WECHSLER ADULT INTELLIGENCE SCALE--REVISED

	······································	Verbal (Q	Performance IQ	Full Scale IQ
RA	Caucaslan	X = 90.8	X = 95.7	X = 92.2
	N = 307	s = 13.8	s = 13.8	s = 13.8
C	Minority	x = 82.3	x = 84.6	$\bar{x} = 82.1$
E	N = 451	s = 9.5	s = 10.6	s = 9.3
SE	Male	★ = 85.7	★ = 89.4	★ = 86.3
	N = 588	s = 12.4	s = 13.2	s = 12.5
X	Female	★ = 85.9	★ = 88.0	X = 85.9
	N = 170	s = 11.4	s = 13.0	s = 12.0
S	LA	★ = 85.5	X = 84.9	X = 81.8
T	N = 316	s = 9.9	s = 11.6	s = 9.9
A T E	PA N = 247	X = 86.8 s = 12.3	X = 89.3 s = 13.4	x = 86.9 s = 12.7
	WA	★ = 91.4	★ = 95.6	$\hat{x} = 92.5$
	N = 195	s = 12.8	s = 12.6	s = 12.4
G	LDef	x = 77.6	x = 81.0	X = 77.8
R	N = 256	s = 6.6	s = 9.6	s = 7.0
0 U P	NON-LDef N ≖ 379	★ = 91.5 s = 12.8	X = 94.6 s = 13.3	X = 92.1 s = 12.9
TOTAL	SAMFLE	X = 85.7 s = 12.2	X = 89.1 s = 13.2	X = 86.2 s = 12.4







Checklist. TABLE XVIII summarizes this information. Chi Square tests for significance were performed to determine whether there were statistically significant differences by race, sex, or state. It can be seen from an inspection of the information in this table that there are significant differences in the incidence of learning deficiencies in all three categories and in indications of mental retardation both by race and by state.

The direction of each of these differences is again consistent with national differences by race and by region. Some possible explanations of these differences are discussed in the final chapter of this report. Suffice it to say at this point that the issue of instrument bias needs to be investigated for both the TABE and the WAIS-R before solid conclusions can be drawn about the significance of these differences.

The Mann-Sulter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests

Certain subtests of the Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests were administered to those inmates in the sample who were identified as learning deficient. Not all eligible inmates were available for testing. A total of 237 of those who scored at or below the fifth grade level on one or more TABE subtests was given the Mann-Suiter. The results of these screening tests are summarized in TABLE XIX.

It is important to note that the scoring criteria which were used in identifying those inmates with potential problems on the subtests of the Mann-Suiter were based on recommendations for children. Even so, it can be seen that 82% of those tested showed evidence of problems in one or more of the subtests. The areas in which the most errors were made were Visual Motor, Visual Closure, Auditory Discrimination, and Auditory Closure. Caution must be taken in interpreting the results of these tests and it must be kept in mind that they were designed for screening rather than diagnostic purposes.

Keeping these cautions in mind, it can be said that there is evidence to indicate that as many as 25% of the inmates had some symptoms of a specific learning disability. TABLE XX and TABLE XX! summarize these results from a slightly different perspective. The first of these presents the numbers and percentages of individuals, by race, sex, and state, who showed indications of either visual or auditory problems. These figures represent those inmates who had problems on one or more of the visual subtests or on one or more of the auditory subtests. The percentages are based on the total number of individuals in a given category who were administered the Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests. A Chi Square Test of Significance is reported for each classification (by race, sex, and state).

An examination of the tests for significant differences indicates that, in the visual area, there are no race or sex differences, but there are significant state differences. In the area of auditory skills, significant differences are seen both for race and state, with a substantially larger percentage of the minority group subjects and a larger percentage of the inmates from Louisiana showing evidence of auditory problems. In all fairness, it is felt that at least some of these differences are attributable to dialectic variations, since the tests draw heavily on standard English.

TABLE XVIII

INDICATIONS OF LEARNING DEFICIENCIES AND MENTAL RETARDATION

Learning Deficiencies Mental Retardation %* \$** N N 27 9 83 26 Caucastan A С 54 82 20 222 Minority Ε $\chi^2 = 15.84 \ (p = .000)$ $\chi^2 = 55.37 (p = .000)$ Chi Square Test for Race 85 15 209 44 Male S E X 26 15 47 30 Female $\chi^2 = 8.37 (p = .004)$ χ^2 = .020 (p = .888) Chi Square Test for Sex 75 127 LA 48 24 S Т A T 42 29 12 89 PA E 40 25 7 4 WA $\chi^2 = 22.56 (p = .000)$ $\chi^2 = 41.31 (p = .000)$ Chi Square Test for State

* Percent of those in a given category who took the TABE

** Percent of those in a given category who took the WAIS-R

	M
Test	
Visual Motor	
Visual Discrimination	.
Visual Closure Part A	
Visual Closure)
Part B Level 1	
Visual Closure)
rart b Level 2	
Visual Closure	
Part B Level 3	
Visual Closure	
Pa <mark>rt</mark> B Level 4	
Visual Memory	
Auditory	
Discrimination	
	1
Auditory	
Part B	
Auditory Closy	<u></u>
Auditory Memor	y
Any One or	
More Tests	

2

1

o and a

a a

numurantan set

p. Street

11

41

TABLE XIX

SUITER LEARNING DISABILITIES SCREENING TESTS

	Problems		No Problems
N .	%	, N .	%
101	42.62	136	57.38
2	.84	235	99.15
8	2.39	228	96.61
15	6.40	220	93.63
26	11.91	209	88.93
44	18.75	191	8î . 27
62	26.39	173	73.62
35	14.83	201	85.17
20	8.53	215	91.49
77	32.63	159	67.38
135	57.68	99	42.31
38	16.08	198	83.99
192	81.70	43	18.30

42

μA.

TABLE XX

INDICATIONS OF VISUAL AND AUDITORY DEFICITS

		Visual		Auditory	
;	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	N	¥,	N	%
R A C	Caucasian N = 61	24	40	36	59
E	Minority N = 169	69	41	125	75
Chi for	Square Test Race	$x^2 = 0$ (p = 1.00)	$x^2 = 4.66$ (p	= .031)
S	Male N = 168	72	43	123	74
E X	Female N = 29	12	41	20	69
Chi for	Square Test Sex	$x^2 = 0$	(p = 1.00)	x ² = .089 (p) = . 766)
S T	LA N = 100	54	54	79	81
А Г Е	PA N = 71	16	23	44	. 62
-	WA N = 28	14	50	20	71
Ch I for	Square Test State	$x^2 = 16.2$	57 (p = .000)	$x^2 = 7.92$	(p = .000)

Note: Not all subjects completed all subtests

Г N Caucasian 23 N = 61 R A C Minority N = 169 Ε 63 x²=0 Chi Square Test for Race 1 Male N = 168 62 S E X Female 14 N = 29 x² =. Chi Square Test for Sex 41 LA S T N = 100 A T E PA N = 7 19 WA N = 28 16 χ² =8 Chi Square Test for State 2

E contractions of the second

"Yang made"

and the second sec

, parti - concerta

e managananan a

taine, .

a nagata "

a construction of the second

Allow Willing

ACT SEATONE

Annual Contractor

The second second second

1

Englishing of the

5.

43

TABLE XXI

INDICATIONS OF SPECIFIC SKILL DEFICITS - MANN-SUITER

Discrimination Skills	n Closur Skille	-e 5	Memor Skill	Υ S
%	N	ø	N	\$
38	17	28	24	39
38	51	30	38	23
) (p=1.00)	$x^2_{1}=.011$ (p=.92)	$x^{2}_{1}=5.64$	(p=.02)
37	54	32	45	27
48	7	24	10	35
•912 (p=•34)	x ² =.414	(p=.52)	$x^2 = .420$	(p=.52)
42	39	39	27	27
27	14	20	15	21
57	8	29	13	46
8.70 (p=.01)	$x^{2}_{2}=6.77$	(p=.03)	$\chi^{2}_{2}=6.43$	(p=.04)

Note: Not all subjects completed all subtests

44

GA.

The information in TABLE XXI presents the results of the Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests by specific skill areas. These figures represent combinations of the auditory and visual discrimination tests, the auditory and visual closure tests, and the auditory and visual memory tests. The only significant race differences which were found were in the area of memory skills. It is felt that these differences are largely due to differences in learned language skills. There were no significant sex differences found in any of these three areas but there were clear differences among the states. One possible explanation of these state differences relates to the differential ethnic breakdowns of the sample in the three states. It has already been suggested that there may be some indication of racial bias in the TABE. Since the administration of the Mann-Suiter was based on TABE results, it is likely that the process used to identify the learning deficient inmates was somewhat more accurate for the Caucasian subjects than for the minority subjects. In general, great care should be taken in interpreting these results. The Mann-Suiter Tests are screening rather than diagnostic tests and, at best, one can only say that they provide indications of the need for further and more intensive testing in the area of specific learning disabilities among prison inmates.

-

白頸

1.17.17.1

Supervise .

Arts)

21

ill.

ltem

Independent

Functionina

Development

Physical

Writing

Skills

Verbal

Skills

Self-

Direction

Respons I-

Socializa-

tion Skills

bility

The Adaptive Behavior Checklist

The results of the Adaptive Behavior Checklist (a modification of the AAMD Adaptive Behavior Scale--Institutional Version) are presented in TABLE XXII. This checklist was primarily used to address the issue of adaptive behavior as a component of mental retardation. It was given to those inmates in the sample who received a WAIS-R Full Scale 10 below 75. Of the eligible subjects, a total of 77 was interviewed to ascertain their adaptive skills. A structured interview was used in an effort to control for sources of error due to the lack of interrater reliability. In addition, initial ratings were recorded by two separate raters simultaneously. It was found that the impressions of the two raters were either identical or were within one point in either direction.

Relationships among the Variables

The questions of relationships among the variables were addressed by means of multiple regression techniques. Although the original list of possible predictor variables was quite extensive, inconsistent reporting procedures and lack of available information caused this list to be pared considerably. As was noted previously, a number of multiple level variables were collapsed into dichotomous categories.

In the final analysis, the following variables were used as independent variables in the multiple regression analyses:

- 1. Demographic and Background Variables
 - a. Age (continuous)
 - b. Ethnic background (dichotomous)
 - c. Sex (dichotomous)

TABLE XXII

ADAPTIVE BEHAVIOR CHECKLIST RESULTS - TOTAL SAMPLE

		•		
No Problems	No to Mild Problems	Mild Problems	Mild to Severe Problems	Severe Problems
N = 56	N = 19	N = 9	N = 2	N = 0
73%	13%	12%	3%	0%
N = 69	N = 7	N = 1	N = 0	N = 0
90%	9%	1%	0%	0%
N = 26	N = 19	N = 14	N = 7	N = 10
34%	25%	18 %	9%	13%
N = 52	N = 20	N = 5	N = 0	N = 0
67 %	26%	6%	0%/	0%
N = 47	N = 18	N = 11	N = 1	N = 0
61 %	23%	14%	1%	0%
N = 48	N = 19	N = 9	N = 1	N = 0
62 \$	25%	12\$	1%	0%
N = 46	N = 20	N = 9	N = 2	N = 0
60%	26 %	12%	3%	0%

d. Primary source of income prior to incarceration (dichotomous)

1.1

1000 C

CONTRACTOR AND A

and the second s

Current Party

Construction of the

iden un en

÷ +

an ngo Ruante

ALL DAMAGE AND A

C 10 March 10 March 10

Charles of the

5

6

7

- e. Incidence of physical problems (dichotomous)
- f. Family background (dichotomous)
- Childhood problems (dichotomous) g.
- h. Highest grade completed (continuous)
- 2. Criminal Justice Variables
 - a. Number of offenses (continuous)
 - b. Type of offenses (continuous)
 - c. Maximum sentence (continuous)
 - d. Prior institutionalization (dichotomous)

A total of 12 multiple regression analyses was performed. The first four of these were done using the demographic and background variables as predictors of both academic achievement and intelligence. Two analyses were performed for the entire sample and two additional analyses were done separating the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample. It should be noted that all analyses which were done for the learning deficient and the nonlearning deficient inmates utilized the total TABE score as the dependent variable. WAIS-R scores were not used because of the problems which would have arisen due to range restriction. The range of scores for the former group was from a Full Scale 10 of 62 to 106, whereas the range for the latter group was from 67 to 135. Because of this, it was felt that any significance found would have been very difficult to explain.

The same four analyses described above were then performed using the criminal justice variables as the predictors, and the final set of analyses used the best predictors from these two groups of variables in four overall regression analyses. All regression analyses were done through the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) Regression program. SPSS stepwise inclusion procedures were used.

The first multiple regression analysis was used to identify the nature of the relationships between the demographic and background variables listed earlier and academic achievement level, as measured by the TABE. The results of this analysis are summarized in TABLE XXIII. An examination of this table shows that both the highest grade completed and ethnic background were found to be significant predictors of achievement at the .001 level of significance. The variable, highest grade completed, which entered the equation in step 1 of the analysis, accounted for about 12% of the variance in academic achievement level $(R^2 = .12357)$ and the ethnic background of the inmate accounted for an additional 10% (R² change = .10228). The combination of these two variables can be used to explain almost 23% of the variance in the total TABE scores. It is also

Independent Step Variable Highest Grade Completed 2 Ethnic Background 3 Physical Problems Source of Income Sex Childhood Problems Age Note: F-level of tolerance level was insufficient for the variable family background to be entered into the regression analysis.

** significant at the .001 level

TABLE XXIII

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS DEPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE

F	Multiple R	R2	R ² Change
97.986**	.35152	.12357	.12357
91.687**	.47523	. 22584	.10228
3.534	.47934	•22977	.00393
1.108	•48063	. 23100	.00123
.392	.48108	.23144	.00044
.166	.48127	.23162	.00018
.137	.48143	•23178	.00015

clear that these two variables are the only significant predictors in the analysis.

The second multiple regression analysis was performed using these same independent variables to predict the WAIS-R Full Scale 10. The results of this analysis are presented in TABLE XXIV. It can be seen that the best predictors were ethnic background and highest grade completed. These two variables combined accounted for about 25% of the variance in 10 (R^2 = .25449). In this analysis, however, three additional variables were found to be significant, age and family background at the .001 level and sex at the .05 level. Age added 5% to the strength of the prediction equation (R^2 change = .05015). Family background contributed 1.72% and the sex of the individual increased the R^2 by about 1%. The combination of all five of these variables can be used to explain 33% of the variance in full scale intelligence quotient. It is clear that the addition of the other three variables adds little to the strength of the prediction (R^2 change = .00146).

To determine whether the nature of the relationships between background characteristics and academic achievement differed for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates, separate regression analyses were performed for these two groups. The dependent variable was the total TABE score. Inmates were identified as learning deficient if they scored at or below the fifth grade level on any one or combination of TABE subtests.

The results of these analyses are summarized in TABLE XXV and TABLE XXVI. Although the highest grade completed was again significant in both of these analyses, it is clear that the nature of the relationships is, in general, guite different. The best predictor for the learning deficient inmates was highest grade completed. If one looks at the R², however, it can be seen that this variable only explains about 3% of the variance in academic achievement (R^2 = .03305). The addition of the only other statistically significant variable, incidence of physical problems, added less than 2% to the strength of the prediction (R^2 change = .01706) and, in general, it is evident that none of these variables contribute much in an attempt to explain academic achievement level for this group (total $R^2 = .06554$).

ŝ.

Carlor Party of the

Contraction of the local division of the loc

y inter Panetary.

When these results are contrasted with the results of the same analysis for the non-learning deficient inmates, the differences are dramatic. The total R^2 for this equation is .25538, indicating that this combination of variables can explain more than 25% of the variance in achievement. Ethnic background accounted for 15% of this variance and highest grade completed explained an additional 10%. The other six variables, none of which are statistically significant, only increased the R^2 by .00866, less than 1%. The indication is that, although these particular variables are useful in explaining academic achievement for the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample, they do not contribute much to the explanation of achievement among inmates with learning deficiencies.

The second major step in the multiple regression analysis was to run all four of the previous analyses using the criminal justice variables as the predictors. The first of these analyses was designed to examine the nature of the relationship between the criminal justice data for the entire sample and the

DEPENDENT VARIABLE - FULL SCALE 10 Independent Step Variable Ethnic Background 2 Highest Grade Completed 3 Age Family Background 5 Sex 6 Physical Problems 7 Childhood Problems 8 Source of Income

TABLE XXIV

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS

F	Multiple R	R2	R2 Change
125.066**	.39196	.15363	.15363
93.078**	•50447	•25449	.10086
49.547**	.55194	.30464	.05015
17.426**	•56733	.32187	.01723
9.825*	.57572	.33145	•00959
.705	.57632	.33214	.00069
.449	•57670	•33258	.00044
.335	•57698	.33291	.00033

** significant at the .001 level * significant at the .05 level

TABLE XXV

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSIONS ANALYSIS

DEPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE

LEARNING DEFICIENT

Step	Independent Variable	F	Multiple R	R2	R2 Change
1.	Highest Grade Completed	9.708*	. 18180	.03305	.03305
2	Physical Problems	5.082*	. 22385	.05011	.01706
3	Ethnic Background	1.173	. 23681	.05608	.00597
4	Source of Income	1.877	•24968	.06234	.00626
5	Sex	.515	. 25310	.06406	.00172
6	Childhood Problems	.227	.25460	.06482	.00076
7	Age	.181	. 25580	.06543	.00061
8	Family Background	.033	. 25602	.06554	.00011

* significant at the .05 level

Step	Independent Variable
1.	Ethnic Background
2	Highest Grade Completed
3	Sex
4	Family Background
5	Source of Income
6	Childhood Problems
7	Age
8	Physical Problems

riter and a

1

and when a

and the second

Contractor -

a nation

A ATT A

A Lands State

Endingstronen based

Summer Street

損

Particular State

** significant at the .001 level

TABLE XXVI

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS DEPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE

NON-LEARNING DEFICIENT

F	Multiple R	R2	R2 Change
72.209**	•38737	.15006	.15006
52.353**	.49671	. 24995	.00323
1.752	. 49995	. 24995	.00323
1.041	.50186	•25186	.00192
•655	.50306	.25307	.00121
.629	•50422	•25423	.00116
•400	•50495	.25497	.00074
.221	•50535	. 25538	.00041

total scores on the TABE. The results of this analysis are summarized in TABLE XXVII. Two of the predictors, type of offenses and maximum sentence, were found to be significant at the .05 level. It should be noted, however, that the R² associated with this analysis is not particularly impressive (total R² = .01630). In fact, the combination of these four variables can only be used to explain less than 2% of the variance in academic achievement. The total number of the variables only account for about 1.5% of the variance.

The second analysis in this group examined the relationship between Full Scale IQ and the criminal justice variables. Again, an inspection of the results of this analysis in TABLE XXVIII shows that, although the maximum sentence is a statistically significant predictor of IQ at the .001 level, its contribution only accounts for about 4% of the variance ($R^2 = .03797$) and the combination of all four variables does not increase the R^2 by much (total $R^2 =$.03903). The statistical significance of these variables is most likely a function of the large sample size.

The criminal justice variables were then examined to determine whether the nature of the relationships was different for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates. The results of these analyses are summarized in TABLE XXIX and TABLE XXX. Again, the results of these analyses indicate that the relationships differ between the two groups. The analysis for learning deficient individuals indicates that none of the criminal justice variables were found to be significant at the .05 level. The only variable which was found to be significant in predicting academic achievement for the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample was the maximum sentence. It should be noted, however, that this variable only accounted for about 1.5% of the variance in the total TABE scores. None of the criminal justice variables appears to be very useful as a predictor of either WAIS-R or TABE scores. In light of the fact that the maximum sentence was found to be statistically significant in three of the four analyses (even though it did not contribute a great deal to the R²), it was included in the overall analyses.

The final set of regression analyses was performed using the variables which were found to be statistically significant from the first two sets of analyses. These variables were the following: highest grade completed, ethnic background, incidence of physical problems, maximum sentence, sex, age, and family background. Again, four analyses were done. The first of these investigated the relationship between the variables listed above and the total TABE scores of the individuals in the sample. The results of this analysis are presented in TABLE XXXI. The only variables which are statistically significant are the highest grade completed and the ethnic background of the inmate. These two variables account for a total of 22.5% of the variance in academic achievement. The addition of the other five variables adds less than 1% to the explanatory power of the equation. This finding should not be surprising since, in attempting to predict academic achievement from each of the subsets of independent variables, ethnic background and highest grade completed contributed far more than did the maximum sentence information.

TABLE XXXII summarizes the results of the multiple regression analysis which was performed to try to determine the relationship of these independent variables to the WAIS-R Full Scale IQ. In this analysis, six variables were IndependentStepVariable1Type of
Offenses2Maximum
Sentence3Number of
Offenses4Prior
Institution

.

a spinore

 \mathbb{B}

1

chica to the

1. N

antine .

* significant at the .05 level

TABLE XXVII

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS DEPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE

F	Muitiple R	R ²	R ² Change
5.839*	. 08956	.00802	.00802
5.125*	.12257	.01502	.00700
.888	.12743	.01624	.00121
.04624	. 12768	.01630	.00006

TABLE XXVIII

Landon C

الاست. الاستريار الإيران ال

a na na na na

transferra

and the second s

M. COMPLET AND
 M. COMPLET AND

Manhar 1980

Particular Part

Principal State

Contraction of the second

1

8

劉

钧

わ

わる時間

the Report of the second second second

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS

DEPENDENT VARIABLE - FULL SCALE IQ

	•			

Step	Independent Variable	F	Multiple R	_R 2	R ² Change
1	Maximum Sentence	28.178**	.19485	.03797	.03797
2	Number of Offenses	•554	. 19676	.03871	.00075
3	Type of Offenses	.147	. 19726	.03891	.00020
4	Prior Institution	•090	.19757	.03903	.00012

** significant at the .001 level

2

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS DEPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE LEARNING DEFICIENT independent Variable Step Number of 1 Offenses 2 Type of Offenses Prior Institution 3 Maximum 4 Sentence * no significance found

55

TABLE XXIX

:	F*	Multipie R	R2	R2 Change
	.353	.03445	.00119	.00119
	.129	.04025	.00162	.00043
	.040	.04191	.00176	.00014
-	•022	.04280	.00183	.00008

GA.

TABLE XXX

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS DEPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE

NON-LEARNING DEFICIENT

Step	Independent Variable	F	Multiple R	R ²	R2 Change
1	Maximum Sentence	6.206*	.12024	.01446	.01446
2	Number of Offenses	2.723	.14415	.02078	.00632
3	Type of Offenses	1.081	.15620	.02329	.00251
4	Prior Institution	.727	.15803	.02497	.00169

* no significance found

TABLE XXXI SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS DEPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE Independent Variable Step Highest Grade Completed 1 2 Ethnic Background 3 Physical Problems Maximum Sentence Şex 5 б. Age

** significant at the .001 level

Lange and

e l'anna ann

i anggatin Ng thuộng

Constants -

and the second

「「「「「「」」」

Tank .

and the second second

Ð

Sec.

2

192

ار با میران از استان در ماند در با این از این این این از این این از استان سر این در زیار میشند میکند ویک میشود را این

F	Muitiple R	R2	R2 Change
98.559**	.35376	.12514	.12514
88.781**	.47448	. 22513	.09999
3.814	.47897	.22941	.00428
2.233	. 48157	.23191	.00250
.792	•48249	.23280	.00089
.015	•48251	•23282	.00002

TABLE XXXII

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS

DEPENDENT VARIABLE - FULL SCALE 10

and a state

The second second

a v solatette a

ACOTACO N.

an legen china

1

A HW

Contraction of the second

Contraction of the second

					•
Step	Independent Variable	F	Multiple R	R2	R2 Change
1	Ethnic Background	123.877**	.39184	.15354	.15354
2	Highest Grade Completed	92 •263**	•50438	.25440	.10087
3	Age	48 . 424**	•55127	.30390	.04950
4	Family Background	16.939**	.56641	.32082	.01692
5	Maximum Sentence	15.010**	•57923	.33551	.01469
6	Sex	8.820*	. 58655	.34404	.0853
7	Physical Problems	•796	.58721	.34481	.00077

** significant at the .001 level

* significant at the .05 level

found to be significant, five at the .001 level of significance and one at the .05 level. The only variable which was not found to be significant was the incidence of physical problems. This could have been anticipated since the only equation in which this particular variable was significant was the equation in which the total TABE score was being examined for the learning deficient inmates. The combination of the other six variables is seen to account for 34% of the variance in Full Scale IQ. It should be noted, however, that most of this variance (30%) is again explained by the combination of ethnic background and highest grade completed.

An examination of the information presented in TABLE XXXIII (learning deficient inmates) and TABLE XXXIV (non-learning deficient inmates) indicates that, once again, the relationships among these variables for the two groups differ greatly. Clearly, the best predictor of academic achievement for the learning deficient group is the highest grade completed. In fact, this variable was found to be the only significant predictor. In spite of its statistical signficance, however, this variable accounts for less than 5% of the variance in the total TABE scores for this group, and, overall, the combination of these seven variables can only be used to explain about 8% of this variance.

The information which is summarized in TABLE XXXIV on the other hand, indicates that this combination of variables accounts for over 24% of the variance in total TABE scores for the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample. The two statistically significant variables, ethnic background and highest grade completed, explain 23% of the variance in academic achievement. It is difficult to conjecture why these differences exist so consistently between these two groups. The indication is that this particular set of variables, including all those investigated in prior analyses, have little relationship to academic achievement levels for the learning deficient inmates in the sample.

There are several possible statistical issues which could help to explain these findings. Of those investigated, however, none appears to have had a noticeable effect on these analyses.

It has already been mentioned that the ethnic breakdown of the learning deficient inmates was notably different from that of the non-learning deficient subjects. In order to ascertain whether the ethnic breakdown was related to the lack of significance for this variable in the regression analyses for the learning deficient inmates, the split for this group was investigated to see to what extent it limited the possible correlation between race and achievement. It was found that, in fact, the effect of this breakdown was insignificant and. therefore, this statistical consideration was also eliminated in attempts to explain the differences in the relationships for these two groups. None of the possible statistical explanations was found to be appropriate in explaining the differing nature of the relationships for the learning deficient and the nonlearning deficient inmates in the sample. In the absence of other information it is not possible, within the constraints of this research study, to accurately state what is accounting for these findings.

TABLE XXXIII

SUMMARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS

DEPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE

LEARNING DEFICIENT

Step	Independent Variable	F	Multiple R	R2	R ² Change
1	Highest Grade Completed	11.730**	. 21893	•04793	.04793
2	Physical Problems	3.763	. 25125	.06313	.01520
3	Age	1.622	. 26393	.05966	.00653
4	Ethnic Background	.912	. 27080	.07333	.00367
5	Sex	.889	. 27734	.07692	.00358
6	Family Background	.528	. 28116	.07905	.00213
7	Maximum Sentence	.057	.28157	.07928	.00023

** significant at the .001 level

}			
	•		SUMMAR
			DEP
	Step	Independer Variable	1†
	1	Ethnic Background	1
	2	Highest Gr Completed	ade
	3	Maximum Sentence	
	4	Physical Problems	
	5	Sex	-
	6	Family Background	
-	Note:	F-level or be entered	tolerar Into th
	**	significant	at the

No. or carlo of

= sl .

and a

Printing

1.00

n. g.

Newson

Contraction of

Local -

A Designation

A support of

61

TABLE XXXIV

ARY TABLE - MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS EPENDENT VARIABLE - TOTAL TABE SCORE

NON-LEARNING DEFICIENT

F	Multiple R	R2	R2 Change
54 . 213**	. 36851	.13580	. 13580
43.099**	.48168	.23202	.09622
3.655	•49002	.24011	.00810
1.654	•49373	•24377	.00366
.671	•49524	. 24526	.00149
.557	. 49648	.24649	.00123

ance level was insufficient for the variable age to the regression analysis.

he .001 level

E A

Summary

The issues raised and the research questions which followed and which were stated in Chapter II are presented again here. The results of the analyses are presented in summary as they relate to these questions.

1. Is there any indication of systematic bias introduced as a result of the voluntary nature of this research?

While there was no substantial difference between the participants and nonparticipants on the basis of ethnic group, there was a slight bias in both intelligence test scores and math achievement levels. In both of these cases the non-participants scored slightly lower than the participants. The indications are, therefore, that if the results of the analyses are biased in any direction they are producing consistent underestimates of the learning deficient and mentally retarded inmates in the population of interest.

2. What is the nature of the sample in terms of background and demographic characteristics?

In general, it is clear that the individuals in the sample come from culturally and educationally deprived backgrounds. The majority of the individuals have no consistent work history, have not completed high school nor have they had any formal vocational training. The average age of the sample is 30 and is lower than the average age of the general population. Ethnic minority groups make up a majority of the sample and the indications are that these groups are disproportionately represented in the prison population. There was a high incidence of unstable family backgrounds and childhood problems including drug and alcohol abuse. The criminal justice histories of the sample indicate that many of them have been convicted of previous offenses either at the juvenile or at the adult level. The median sentence for the sample is 12 years and it was found that about 60% were serving sentences of 15 years or less.

3. What percent of the sample is learning deficient and how does this compare to the general population?

It was found that 42% of the sample were functioning at or below the fifth grade level on the TABE. Since the fifth grade level is generally considered to be the determiner of functional literacy, it can be said that almost half of the sample does not have the literacy skills required to function effectively in society. While there is no reliable national figure available with which to compare this information, it is believed to be substantially higher than one might expect to find in the general population.

4. What is the distribution of intelligence among the target population and to what extent does it compare to that of the norming sample of the WAIS-R?

The average Full Scale IQ Score for the sample was 86 which is 14 points, or almost one standard deviation, below the national mean. Approximately 15% of the sample scored below a Full Scale 10 of 75 on the WAIS-R. A score of 75 is generally considered to be the cut-off for identifying individuals who may be

mentally retarded. The Adaptive Behavior Checklist, which was administered to corroborate evidence of retardation, was given to 77 subjects. Of these, 21% showed evidence of deficits in adaptive behavior skills. There are dramatic differences in IQ scores between the ethnic groups and among the states. The most notable differences, however, are between the learning deficient group (X =78) and the non-learning deficient group (x = 92). This gives further evidence to support the contention that any measure of ability is influenced by a wide variety of cultural and other background factors including academic achievement. These data support national norming figures for the WAIS-R which suggest that minority group members score consistently lower than Caucasians and that individuals from the South consistently score lower than the North-east and Northwest.

.

1.11

.

1

1

荆

A very small percentage (2%) of the sample can be considered learning deficient due to lack of access to formal education. There is evidence to indicate that as many as 25% of the individuals in the sample have some symptoms of a learning disability. This is substantially higher than the 3% in the general population. In the learning deficient subjects, the incidence of learning disabilities rises to 82%. In general, there were more problems indicated in the auditory than the visual modality. An accurate assessment of mental retardation was not possible due to the lack of an appropriate adaptive behavior instrument. Indications are, however, that there may be a substantially higher percentage of moderately retarded individuals in the prison population than in the general population. While the information available on physical impairments was incomplete at best, there were some indications of a disproportionately high incidence of sensory and neurological problems.

adults?

The two best predictors of academic achievement for the total sample were the highest grade completed and ethnic group. The combination of these two variables accounts for more than 22% of the variance in total TABE scores.

7. What is the nature of the relationship between certain background and demographic variables and intelligence levels among incarcerated adults?

There were five variables at the .001 level and one at the .05 level which were found to be statistically significant predictors of Full Scale IQ Scores for the total sample. Once again ethnic background and the highest grade completed accounted for most of the variance (25%). In addition, the variables of age, family background, maximum sentence and the sex of the individual contributed significantly to this relationship. The combination of these variables can be used to explain a total of 34% of the variance in Full Scale IQ.

5. What is the distribution of specific types of learning deficiencies in the adult offender population and how does this compare to the distribution in the general population?

6. What is the nature of the relationship between certain background and demographic variables and academic achievement levels among incarcerated 8. What is the nature of the relationship between background and demographic variables and the incidence of learning deficiencies among the adult offender population?

When the relationships are examined separately for the learning and nonlearning deficient inmates in the sample, it was found that, although the nature of the relationships remained the same for the non-learning deficient, it changed dramatically for the learning deficient. The only variable which was found to be significant for this group was the highest grade completed, however, this variable only accounted for 3% of the variance in the total TABE Scores. The differences in the relationships between the two groups are difficult to explain. It can only be suggested that the apparent cultural blas of the TABE may have explained the fact that ethnic background was found to be a good predictor for the non-learning deficient group but was not found to be helpful in explaining differences in achievement for the learning deficient group.

This final chapter is a summary of the study's findings as they relate to the demographic, background, achievement, and ability variables and their relationships to learning deficiencies. Conclusions, based on these findings, are presented as are policy recommendations with regard to the diagnosis and treatment of learning deficiencies in adult inmate populations. Recommendations for further research are also made.

Demographic and Background Variables

Support of the second

1

Contraction of

Citation of

Part States

ALC: NO

PED ANIMANA

Ö

Age. The age range of the sample was from 15 years to 65 years with the average age being 30 years. This compares to a median age of 30 years in the national population.

Sex. Sex differences in the sample by age, ethnic group and region were comparable to national norms.

Ethnic group. Caucasians made up 42% of the sample and 58% came from minority groups. The largest ethic group in the sample was Afro-American (55%). It should be noted that in the general population Caucasians make up 83%. The sample showed some differences by state with Pennsylvania and Louisiana having 70% from minority groups while only 30% of the Washington sample came from minority groups.

Language. This was not considered to be an important factor as 93% of the sample came from homes where English was the primary language spoken.

Employment. When considering the primary source of income prior to incarceration, records indicated that almost 50% of the sample either never had been employed or had held occasional jobs. Of the balance, 84% were either laborers or semi-skilled. Only a little over 8% were considered to have held skilled or professional jobs.

Physical problems. While the information available in the prior records on specific physical problems is both sketchy and unreliable, it is important to note that, in those areas reported, sensory problems and a combination of problems including these were the highest categories.

Eamily Background Variables

Family situation. Almost 70% of those inmates for whom information is available, come from unstable childhood home environments.

Incidence of childhood problems. Accurate information on this, as well as on the death of parents or number of siblings was difficult to acquire. Many of the formal records do not address these questions. It is considered important,

CHAPTER IV

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, POLICY, AND RESEARCH RECOMMENDATIONS

Summary

however, to note that in 50% of the sample some type of childhood problem was reported. This is probably an underestimate of the true incidence. The most frequent problem reported was drug abuse (19%) or a combination of problems including drug and alcoho! abuse.

Educational Background Variables

<u>Highest grade completed</u>. The mean grade level completed by the inmates in the sample was tenth grade. There were no noticeable differences among the states but there was a high level of variability. Six percent of the sample reported that they never went beyond elementary school while 13% reported some kind of post secondary education. This latter figure includes post secondary educational experience while incarcerated.

Prior special school placement. While 50% of the sample had no information in their records regarding placement in special school programs, it is noted that, of those for whom records are available, 16% had been placed in special school programs in elementary school and 20% in secondary school. A relatively high percentage of the sample identified as learning deficient in the study had been previously identified as such. For those previously identified and for whom information was available, 4% had been diagnosed as learning disabled, 14% as socially and emotionally disturbed, and 82% in other categorical areas including mentally retarded and/or brain damaged.

It is important to note that the lack of availability of educational information led to descriptive rather than relational analyses.

Criminal Justice Variables

<u>Prior adjudication as delinquent</u>. Self report of prior adjudication as a delinquent while a juvenile (43%) was notably lower than the incidence reported in the official institutional record (60%). It is suggested that the latter figure is the most reliable.

<u>Types of offenses</u>. The evidence of violent crime is high (68%) among the sample and it would appear that the level of violence tends to increase as the inmate gets older and his or her contact with the criminal justice system continues.

Number of offenses and length of sentence. Inmates are currently serving sentences for an average of 2 offenses (S = 1.3). The information available on prior offenses is unreliable because of the inconsistent reporting and coding of the data. The median sentence being served is 12 years. The maximum sentence for 60% of the sample is less than 15 years, 31% have between 15 and 40 years while 6% are serving life sentences.

<u>Prior institutionalization</u>. For the total sample, 21% of the inmates for whom juvenile offenses were reported spent time in a juvenile institution. This figure increases to about 43% for adult offenses. A higher percent of minority groups and a higher percentage of males had been institutionalized for prior offenses. The difference between males (24%) and females (10%) is especially dramatic at the juvenile level.

Test Results

5

2000 T

Academic achievement. The average grade level equivalent for inmates who were administered the TABE, was 6.7. This is more than 3 years below the average highest grade reported for the sample. The difference between the grade equivalent scores for the learning deficient (X = 4.7) and the non-learning deficient (X = 8.2) is notable. There are also clear indications of ethnic and state differences in the area of academic achievement.

A significant finding was that 42% of this sample scored at or below the fifth grade level on one or more of the subtests on the TABE and were therefore considered to be learning deficient.

Ability levels. The average Full Scale IQ for the sample to whom the WAIS-R was administered was 86 (S = 12). The verbal IQ was 86 (S = 12), slightly lower than the Performance IQ of 89 (S = 13). In general, the sample scored almost one standard deviation below national norms on the WAIS-R. There are clear indications of ethnic and state differences which are consistent with national findings. Dramatic differences (14 points or one standard deviation) exist between the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample. These differences may reflect the confounding of ability and achievement. There is singularly less variability in the scores of the learning deficient subjects in the sample.

<u>Disability levels</u>. The Mann-Suiter Learning Disabilities Screening Tests administered to the inmates scoring at or below the fifth grade level on one or more subtests of the TABE, indicated that 82% of those tested had problems in one or more of the areas assessed. Most errors were committed on those tests screening for problems in the areas of visual memory, visual closure, auditory closure and auditory discrimination. In general, the evidence indicated more problems in the auditory modality than in the visual modality and more problems in both auditory and visual discrimination than in either closure or memory.

The Adaptive Behavior Checklist, adapted from Part 1 of the AAMD Adaptive Behavior Scale and given to those inmates scoring below the Full Scale 1Q of 75 on the WAIS-R, indicated that 21% scored more than 14, which was judged to indicate problems of adaptive behavior. It should be noted that the Checklist did not address the problem of maladaptive behavior which is covered in Part 11 of the AAMD--Adaptive Behavior Scale.

Relationships

Separate regression analyses were run for background and demographic and criminal justice variables using, in turn, the total TABE scores, WAIS-R scores and the TABE-learning deficient and TABE-non-learning deficient scores as the dependent variables. The best predictors among the background, demographic, and criminal justice variables were then run again, using total TABE, WAIS-R, TABE learning deficient and TABE-non-learning deficient scores.

When the regression analyses using background and demographic variables with total TABE scores were run, two variables were significant at the .001

level. These were the highest grade completed and ethnic background. Together they accounted for 23% of the variance.

When the WAIS-R Full Scale 10 scores replaced the TABE as the dependent variable in the regression analysis, ethnic background and highest grade completed were significant at the .001 level as were age and family background. Sex was significant at the .05 level. The combination of all five variables accounted for 33% of the variance.

The TABE scores for the learning deficient subjects were run with the background and demographic variables. In this regression analysis, the highest grade completed and incidence of physical problems reported were significant at the .05 level but together they only accounted for 5% of the variance.

The same analysis using the TABE scores for the non-learning deficient subjects indicated that ethnic background and highest grade completed were significant at the .001 level and, when combined, accounted for 25% of the variance.

The same four regression analyses were run using the criminal justice variables. When run using the total TABE scores as the dependent variable, type of offense and maximum sentence were significant at the .05 level but, when combined, only accounted for less than 2% of the variance. When run using the WAIS-R scores as the dependent variable, only maximum sentence was significant at the .001 level and accounted for 4% of the variance. It should be noted here that statistical significance was probably due, in part, to the large sample size and, as seen, has little effect in explaining any variance.

No significance was found in the regression analyses using criminal justice variables with the TABE scores for the learning deficient. With the nonlearning deficient sample, however, maximum sentence was significant at the .05 level but again only accounted for less than 2% of the variance.

When the best predictors from the demographic and background variables and criminal justice variables were run in the regression analysis with the TABE scores for the total sample, the highest grade completed and ethnic background were both significant at the .001 level and had a combined variance of 22%. The same predictors run against WAIS-R scores indicated that ethnic background, highest grade completed, age, family background, and maximum sentence were all significant at the .001 level and sex at the .05 level. The combination of all these significant variables accounted for 34% of the variance in total TABE scores.

The overall regression analyses which were done separately for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient inmates again indicated differing relationships among the variables for these two groups. The only significant predictor of academic achievement for the learning deficient group was the highest grade completed. For the non-learning deficient group, both ethnic background and the highest grade completed were significant. It was clear that a great deal more of the variance in total TABE score can be explained by this set of variables for the non-learning deficient inmates in the sample.

are drawn.

- sensory or neurological problems.
- under-reported.
- learning deficient.
- non-learning deficient inmates.

<u>g</u> k

Conclusions

Based upon the results of this research project the following conclusions

1. The average age of inmates in the state prisons utilized in the study is lower than the median age of the general adult population.

2. Language is not considered as a significant problem in the states sampled and there is no difference between the learning deficient and non-learning deficient groups on this variable.

3. Minorities are disproportionately represented in the sample as a whole but particularly in the learning deficient members of the sample (73%) when compared to the non-learning deficient (45%).

4. A substantial number of prisoners have a poor and/or inconsistent employment history. This, when combined with the educational data on inmates, implies that it is difficult not to conclude that a relationship exists between educational background, employment, and crime regardless of whether or not one is learning deficient.

5. While there are problems in collecting accurate and consistent data, there appears to be an unusually high proportion of inmates who report having

6. More than two-thirds of prisoners in state prisons come from unstable home environments. The learning deficient inmate tends to come from unstable circumstances more often than the non-learning deficient. Difficulties caused by such unstable conditions have been compounded by other childhood problems with one-half of the sample reporting such problems. Drug and combined drug and alcohol abuse, are the most frequently reported problem areas. This high incidence of childhood problems is probably substantially

7. While information on inmates! educational histories prior to incarceration was infrequently and inconsistently reported, it was found that the percentage of the individuals the project identified as learning deficient who had been previously identified as such. was noticeably higher than that percentage for those individuals that the project <u>did</u> not identify as

8. A substantial number of inmates--at least 60%--had been adjudicated delinquent as juveniles. The rate of those adjudicated was higher for the learning deficient (63%) than for the non-learning deficient (56%).

9. As contact with the various aspects of the criminal justice systems increases over time so does the violence of the crimes committed. Learning deficient inmates commit slightly more violent crimes than do the

- 10. Males are incarcerated more frequently than are females and minorities more frequently than Caucasians.
- 11. Inmates in the sample score more than three years below the highest grade attended. Schooling does not result in equivalent grade achievement. This is especially so for the learning deficient inmates who scored, on the average, five years below the highest grade completed despite the fact that only 22 subjects (2.2% of the total sample) left school at or before the end of the fifth grade. Given the fact that the average grade level for the total sample is only 6.7 (based on the TABE score), there is an indication that, even of that group not defined as learning deficient, clear academic deficits exist. This is particularly true when one compares this to their years of exposure to formal education.
- 12. Almost half of the sample (42%) have some form of functional illiteracy under the commonly accepted definition of the term. That is this learning deficient group had a total average grade equivalent of 4.7 on the TABE.
- 13. In spite of the fact that there were no differences by ethnic group, sex. or state in the highest grade completed, there were noticeable differences by state and ethnic group in the total TABE scores. While these differences reflect the reported norms by region and ethnic groups on the TABE and on other tests reported in the records, the question remains as to why these differences continue to exist. One can only conjecture that achievement tests in general reflect a cultural bias and/or that there are inequities in the quality of education in the communities from which minorities come. It is also clear that these barriers have not been overcome by the educational opportunities offered within the prison systems.
- 14. The issue of determining ability in an individual or a group is fraught with controversy and difficulty. The construct of intelligence is both complex and fluid and is influenced, among other things, by education and experience. The results of the WAIS-R testing must be examined, therefore, with great care and any conclusions stated in guarded terms. Given the information collected on demographic, background, educational, and criminal justice variables, it is not surprising to discover that the average Full Scale IQ for the total sample is depressed and is, in fact, almost one standard deviation below the national norms for the WAIS-R. The regional and ethnic group differences reflect. as noted earlier, the confounding factors involved in the determination and measurement of ability variables. The particular influence of the institutional environment has a further depressing effect on these results. Observations by the clinicians during the testing sessions indicated that the WAIS-R results were producing consistent underestimates of overall intellectual functioning.

The dramatic differences in the WAIS-R scores between the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient subjects in the sample give further evidence to support the confounding involved in measuring intellectual functioning. In addition to such factors as unstable home, poor employment history, lack of educational opportunity and vocational training, and an unusually high incidence of possible learning dis-

abilities, the academic achievement levels for the learning deficient group, which place them in the functional illiterate category, impact even more on the WAIS-R scores. The correlations between achievement levels and measures of intelligence are consistently high which further clouds an already murky issue. Nevertheless, we must conclude that intellectual functioning, as defined and measured by the WAIS-R, is substantially lower for this prison sample than it is for the general population.

When the subtests are grouped according to skill areas (discrimination, closure and memory), significant state differences are found in all areas. Significant differences between ethnic groups are found in memory skills. As was noted earlier, the TABE scores, used to identify learning deficiencies, show an ethnic bias. Therefore, it is difficult to explain the state differences in discrimination, closure and memory skills because of the confounding of the differential ethnic breakdown in the respective states.

Although only a screening measure, the Mann-Suiter proved to be relatively accurate in identifying those subjects in the sample who had previously been diagnosed as having learning problems. Of the individuals Identified as learning deficient, 33% had been placed in special education programs at the elementary level and 39% at the secondary level. In contrast, 5% and 7% respectively, of the non-learning deficient subjects had been placed in special programs. The conclusion follows that, in spite of prior identification, little has been done to remediate those problems diagnosed. The implication is that the systems of education, both within the prisons and in the communities, may themselves be deficient in addressing the needs of these individuals.

ture.

. .

1

If the AAMD Adaptive Behavior Scale was used in its entirety, all those subjects scoring below a Full Scale score of 75 on the WAIS-R, almost one-third of the sample, would have to be identified as mentally retarded.

15. The screening procedures of the Mann Suiter show that 25% of the total sample have some indications of specific learning disabilities in the areas of visual and auditory skills. When one examines the incidence of possible disabilities in the learning deficient sample, this incidence jumps to 82%. Even with the qualifications and cautions regarding the use of this screening instrument expressed earlier, these findings are startling and dramatic. There were more problems indicated in the auditory than in the visual modality. These differences in the area of auditory modality, as well as in memory skills, may in part be a reflection of the specific tasks which require the use of standard English.

16. There is no accurate measure of adaptive behavior for an incarcerated population. Even the best available instrument--- the AAMD Behavior Adaptive Behavior Scale--is inappropriate because of the heavy emphasis on antisocial behavior which would pre-determine the identification of a prison population as maladaptive. The adaptation of this instrument which was used in the study, the Adaptive Behavior Checklist, does not redress this lack and, consequently, all the findings in this area are tentative in na-

£ -

This, It is suggested, would be inaccurate. Since the issue of maladaptive behavior related to personality disorders was not addressed in the derived Checklist, the incidence of mental retardation was quite low (2%). This, too, is inaccurate. It must be concluded that the true incidence of mental retardation in this population is somewhere between these two estimates. It should be noted also, that in addition to those subjects identified in this study as mentally retarded, there exists another group of inmates who, on the basis of prior diagnosis, have been placed in other types of facilities.

- 17. Of the sample taking the TABE, 25% showed some indication of specific learning disabilities. This is substantially higher than the 6% incidence found in the normal population. This high incidence is, no doubt, related to the combined effects of the demographic, background. criminal justice, educational, ability, and achievement variables discussed previously.
- 18. The major theories of causality which were discussed in Chapter II were supported by the findings of this study. The fact that minorities are disproportionately represented in the sample as a whole, and even more so in the learning-deficient group, gives support to the causal theory of differential treatment. The school failure theory is also supported by the substantial difference between the level of academic achievement and the highest grade completed while the link between learning disabilities and juvenile delinquency is also reinforced. The conclusion to be drawn from this evidence must be that it may be the interactive effect of socioeconomic background, unstable childhood home, and the incidence of specific learning disabilities that may be the single most important determiner of anti-social behavior which results in eventual contact with the criminal justice system.
- 19. It is clear that the most consistent predictor of both academic achievement and Full Scale IQ is the highest grade completed. This should not be surprising in light of earlier discussions regarding the confounding effects of educational and cultural background in assessing ability variables. It is difficult to explain the differences between the relationships among the variables for the learning deficient and the non-learning deficient groups in the sample. One can only hypothesize that the apparent ethnic bias of the TABE, which was discussed earlier, may have impacted on the fact that the variable of ethnic background was found to be a good predictor for the non-learning deficient group but was not found to be helpful in explaining differences in achievement for the learning deficient inmates.
- 20. The intent of this study was to describe the nature and prevalence of learning deficiencies among adult inmates and to explore the interrelationship to various demographic, background and criminal justice variables. The conclusions drawn and set out above related to this thrust. It is difficult, however, to avoid seeing the general patterns which exist in the prison population which lead to a broader conclusion regarding the characteristics of incarcerated individuals. As a group, more often than not, they are a deprived population. They come from unstable family environments, have severe educational deficits, have little or no

vocational training, have not had steady employment, and abuse drugs and alcohol. They have been in contact with the criminal justice system since childhood and come from ethnic minorities. The educational and treatment systems which currently exist on the street, in schools and in the prisons have not, it would seem, made any significant inroads in heiping them overcome these barriers. Given the problems facing the prison system (over-crowding, under-funding, understaffing and lack of appropriate training), it is hardly likely that the beleaguered teachers and counselors can do much to improve the situation in the foreseeable future.

Based on the findings of this study, the following policy and research recommendations are made for consideration by the National Institute of Justice and the U.S. Justice Department:

2

•

ينز _

~*

-

ي أحد

-

- programs.

- delinguent.

Policy and Research Recommendations

1. The specific standards which apply to the treatment and education of prisoners in state and federal prisons should be amended to more fully address the needs for adequate diagnosis and treatment of learning deficiencies.

2. The level of sophistication of the professional training of teachers and counselors who work with incarcerated individuals should be substantially increased and improved. The needs of this unique population are more complex and must be addressed in such a peculiar environment that traditional teacher and counselor training programs do not give the special skills needed to work with a substantially learning deficient population.

3. Educational programs in prison should be redesigned to meet the basic educational needs of the vast majority of inmates. These needs include increased emphasis on functional literacy skills and vocational and social education in the most meaningful and practical sense. It is recognized that these initial recommendations require an increased expenditure for prison education. It is acknowledged, however, that this is in complete contradiction to the real trends in almost all state systems which are for reduced expenditures in the areas of education and treatment. The truth of the matter is that federal, state and local politicians will not appropriate funds for such programs. It is equally true that the process of allenation of delinquents and prisoners is ineluctable unless meaningful changes occur in the number of educational opportunities, the quality of those offerings, and in the training and quality of staff in those

4. Specific screening procedures should be initiated during intake into the prison systems. This educational diagnosis should be sophisticated and attend particularly to sensory and neurological impairments.

5. These screening procedures should be standardized nationwide and a common system of reporting and keeping records be implemented.

6. Specific and sophisticated diagnostic treatment programs should be available throughout the whole network of agencies which deal with the juvenile

- 7. Drug and alcohol abuse prevention and intervention programs should be emphasized at the juvenile level.
- 8. The public schools have a significant role to play in intervening in the vicious cycle which leads to prison. They should be encouraged to react more quickly to <u>identify</u> and <u>treat</u> the learning deficient student.
- 9. The effectiveness of the invenile instice system needs to be addressed. The findings of this study indicate, once more, that the longer an individual is in contact with the criminal justice system, the more violent and hardened the criminal becomes. Institutions do, in fact, appear to be "Schools for Crime." Diagnosis and treatment at all levels lack sophistication and until they improve, rehabilitation will continue to be a myth.
- 10. It is clear that there are substantial sex and ethnic inequities in the system. These inequities should be examined in much more detail and redressed.
- 11. The findings of this study underscore the recent recommendations from three major committees for more equitable, more effective, and more rigorous education at all levels across the nation. Such improvements are needed in the nation's prisons as well as in its schools!
- 12. There is a continued need to examine the tests used in assessing populations such as the one studied in this project. The validity of these tests is in doubt and, therefore, any interpretations are suspect, given the cultural bias of the instrument, the influence of the prison environment, and the procedures used in test administration. There is a particular need for a more appropriate adaptive behavior measure for prison populations.
- 13. The value and utility of institutional records would be enhanced for all, not least to the researcher, if there were a national, uniform and centralized system in which data were consistently and reliably reported.
- 14. Future research with this population should address the following issues:
 - a. the effect of institutionalization on the intellectual functioning of adult inmates
 - b. the interrelationships of auditory and visual skills on the ability and achievement levels of adult inmates
 - c. the prevalence and nature of sensory and neurological problems and their influence on the ability and achievement of this population
 - d. the background, demographic and education variables should be systematically addressed to determine their relationship to criminal justice variables

istics

15 4

-64

4 حش

1

5

劉

g. the development of appropriate instruments to assess academic achievement, intellectual functioning and adaptive behavior in an adult prison population should be undertaken.

e. a cluster analysis of the data collected should be done as a means of identifying subgroups of the sample with common patterns of character-

f. diagnosis, as opposed to screening for a more accurate identification of specific learning disabilities should be undertaken

REFERENCES

- Ayers, J. D. Observations on educational programs in penal institutions in the United States. Unpublished manuscript, University of Victoria, August. 1975.
- Bell, R., Conard, E., Laffey, T., Lutz, J. G., Miller, P. V., Simon, C., Stakelon, A., & Wilson, N. J. Correctional education programs for inmates. Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office, A National Evaluation Program, Phase 1 Report, June 1979.
- Bell, R., Conard, E., Laffey, T., Volz, C., & Wilson, N. National correctional education evaluation program. National Institute of Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice of the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration, United States Department of Justice, 1977. Grant #76-NI-99-0126.
- Berry, G. W. Personality patterns and delinquency. British Journal of Educationa Psychology, 1971, 41, 221-223.
- Blackhurst, A. E., & Berdine, W. H. Basic concepts of special education. In A. E. Blackhurst & W. H. Berdine (Eds.), An introduction to special education. Boston: Little, Brown & Company, 1981.
- Chilton, R., & Simpson, J. E. Income. education and delinquency: An empirical reexamination of ecological falacy. Paper presented at the 67th annual meeting of the American Sociological Association, New Orleans, August, 1972.
- Dearman, N. B., & Plisko, V. W. The condition of education. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, 1981.
- Dell 'Apa, F. Educational programs in adult correctional institutions: A survey. Boulder, Co.: Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education, 1973.
- Education Commission of the States. Correctional educations: A forgotten human service (Report No. 76), Denver, Co.: Author, 1976.
- Feldman, S. D. Trends in offender vocational and education programs: A Literature search. Washington, D. C.: American Association of Community and Junior Colleges, Offender Education in Community Colleges Project, October 1974.
- Gagne, E. E. Educating delinquents: A review of research. Journal of Special Education, 1977, 11 (1), 15-27.
- General Accounting Office, Report to the Congress of the United States. Community-based correctional program can do more to help offenders (GGD-80-25), Washington, D.C.: Author, February 1980.

- California Press. 1973.
- ment Printing Office. 1976.

a nu an se

74

Gold, M. Scholastic experiences, self-esteem and delinquent behavior. In School crime and disruption: Prevention models. Washington, D.C.: National Institute of education. June. 1978.

Herman, D. O. Demographic factors in performance on WAIS-R. Paper presented at Ninetieth Annual Convention of American Psychological Association in Washington, D.C., August, 1982.

Kellogg, C. E., & Morton, N. W. <u>Revised Beta Examination</u>, Manual. New York: The Psychological Corporation, 1957.

Kilty, T. K. A study of the characteristics of reading programs in federal. state and city-county penal institutions. Kalamazoo, Mich., 1977. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED 142 950)

Mercer, J. R. Labeling the mentally retarded. Berkeley: University of

Murray, C. A. The link between learning disabilities and juvenile delinguency: Current theory and knowledge. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Govern-

Nagel, W. G. Personal Communication, December 14, 1976.

Reagan, M. V., Stoughton, D. M., Smith, T. E., & Davis, J. C. School behind bars: A descriptive overview of correctional education in the American prison system. Metuchen, N.J.: Scarecrow Press, 1976.

Roberts, A. R. Sourcebook on prison education: Past. present. future. Springfield, IL: Charles C. Thomas, 1971.

Thompson, J. A. An analytic model designed to predict inmate success for management of a prison-based college degree program. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Auburn University, 1979.

United States Department of Justice. The ACLD-R&D Project final report. Washington D.C.: National Institute for Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, Law Enforcement Assistance Administration, 1981.

United States Department of Justice. Profile of state prison inmates: Sociodemographic findings from the 1974 survey of inmates of state correctional facilities, Special Report SD-NDS-SR-4, Washington, D. C .: Government Printing Office, August, 1979. Adult Literacy and basic Education, 1978, 2 (3), 165-174.

Wax, P. E. Social class, race, and juvenila delinquenty: A review of the literature. Child Psychiatry and Human Development, 1972, 3, 36-49.





ET)